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ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please come to order.
Before we begin, I'd like to please ask everyone if you've got a cell phone or something that
makes noise, would you please put it on the silent mode. Chair would appreciate that. I am
Councilmember Gladys Baisa and I'm Chair of the General Plan Committee. This morning we
will begin our review of the Directed Growth Plan for West Maui. I'd like to introduce the
voting Members of the Committee that are here this morning. I'd like to introduce my ViceChair, Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COLICI I: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And we'll just go in order here. We have Member Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Morning.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have Member Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have Member Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And excused at this moment are Members Riki Hokama, Mike White. and Joe
Pontanilla. Also with us this morning we have quite a few members of the...representatives
from Administration. We have Will Spence the Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have John Summers, Administrative Planning Office.
MR. SUMMERS: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And these folks are all from the Planning Department. Simone Bosco, Senior Planner.
MS. BOSCO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have Mike Napier, GIS Analyst.
MR. NAPIER: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And we have Dan McNulty-Huffman, GIS Analyst Supervisor.
MR. MCNULTY-HUFFMAN: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: We'd like to thank you guys for coming. This is really important. We also have my
Staff...oh, before I forget, we have Deputy Corporation Counsel, James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And he's a vital part of this Committee. And also my Staff. I have Legislative
Attorney Kirstin 1-lamman, and we have Legislative Analyst Josiah Nishita, and Committee
Secretary Clarita Balala. We'll be taking public testimony in just a minute. You'll be limited to
the item on our agenda today. Please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby if you
haven't already. You'll be limited to three minutes per person with one minute to conclude if
requested, and we will remind you when you get to four minutes, if you get there. It's really
important that we try to stay within our time limit so that we're fair to everyone. You know the
Chair wants to be gracious and let you finish your whatever you have to say, but it's really
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important that everybody's treated fairly. So please, when you get that four-minute warning,
please conclude. Please state your name and who you're representing, particularly if you're
representing a group, we'd like to know that. So we, without objections, we are going to get into
public testimony. Members, any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BALSA: Okay. Well, let's get started. I think we've got a lot of people with us this morning
who would like to share their testimony with us. Chair would like to thank all of you for
coming. We really appreciate your input. Our first testifier today will be Walter Enomoto, and
Mr. Enomoto will be followed by Eve Clute. Good morning.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

MR. ENOMOTO: Aloha and good morning, Chair Balsa, Vice-Chair Couch, and fellow Council
members. My name is Walter Enomoto, and I'm testifying as an individual this morning. I'm
testifying in support of the Olowalu Town Project in the Maui Island Plan, West Maui Directed
Growth Plan. Now many of you know me from my work in the alternative transportation and
energy fields, but I have also taught the sustainability courses at UH Maui in the past and have
some background in this area. And this is where I became interested in this particular project. I
was fortunate enough to attend a number of the planning charettes on this project back in, way
back in 2005, and I was excited to learn more about the new urbanism movement by Mr. Duany
and others and what it could bring to our island. By partnering with Mr. Duany and his
movement against sprawl and towards a community-based planning, we've been exposed to and
educated about how we can change the ways we develop our communities and island. Let's face
it, at the end of the day, we do not want to look like Oahu. Can you tell McCully from Moiliili,
Kalihi from Dillingham, Waialae from Kaimuki? Other than the roads or business names, you
have no idea where one community ends and another begins. My wish is that we see wellconceived and defined towns and communities in Maui, not more flowery Hawaiian-named
housing developments which seem to continue end to end. My wish is to sec us move beyond
what we have done in the past not only here and on Oahu but to learn that there are better ways
to create the island we want and need. My wish is to see the guiding principles used to create
this new community implemented in all of our remaining small towns so that these towns can not
only survive but prosper and represent what Maui truly is, a community-based island. I
respectfully ask that you support this project in the Maui Island Plan and throughout the planning
and permitting process. Finally, I'd like to acknowledge the many years of hard work by Bill
Frampton and Dave Ward for their efforts to create a community unlike anything that has ever
been done in the past. I thank them for bringing these new and enlightened planning principles
to the Maui community, and this is above and beyond what we have seen all too much in the
past, the same old, same old. Thank you for this opportunity to testify today.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Enomoto. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
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MR. ENOMOTO: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Eve Clute, and she will be followed by Greg Howeth. Good
morning.
MS. CLUTE: Good morning. Council members. I have provided testimony on behalf of Al I,aPeter
who could not be here today, as well as testimony from others who support keeping Ilonolua in
Agricultural zoning. My name is Eve Clute, I have been a member of Kaanapali 2020 for the
past 12 years and applaud our group for supporting green areas in Kaanapali. One of those green
areas includes 1.200 acres of parks. The Department of Parks and Recreation has recommended
that 200 acres of Kaanapali residential parcel be used as a regional park. Instead of these 200
acres being placed as a regional park, the Kaanapali 2020 committee prefers many smaller parks
throughout the development. Instead of one regional park, small parks can provide basic
recreational opportunities to nearby residents, enhance neighborhood identity, and preserve
neighborhood open space. It was decided to have a mix of passive parks for walking and biking,
active parks with playground equipment, picnic tables, dog-friendly parks, sport-centered areas
for activities like tennis, basketball, softball, and soccer. The committee agreed that the 200
acres would be best divided into smaller parks for the following reasons. Smaller parks can be
managed by volunteer community park controls to reduce use of drugs and other illegal
activities. The County Council Economic Development, Ag, and Rec Committee recommends
which parks can ban the consumption of alcohol. Determining which parks to allow or ban
alcohol in is much easier when the park has a specific designation and are small in size. Some of
the small parks can be designated as dog-walking parks and equipped with the pet disposal
station as done in the Puukolii Park managed by Kaanapali Hillside Homeowners Association.
Small parks reduce the numbers of homeless people camping out and leaving debris and using
the park as a toilet. Some smaller parks, it is easier to manage and maintain parking, trash
pickup, and restrooms. Any...thank you for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Our next testifier is Greg Howeth, and he'll be followed by Irene Bowie. Good morning.
MR. HOWETH: Good morning, Madam Chair, Members of the Committee. My name is Greg Howeth,
I'm here testifying on behalf of myself and my family. I'm just here in support of changing the
designation from Agricultural to Rural for the Launiupoko Subdivision. Having been one of the
first families to actually move into the area and seeing the reason why it was designated as
Grade E Ag land was only because we didn't have anything worse which would have been a
Grade F. There was a reason why it wasn't originally cultivated and farmed, and I think that the
Rural designation more closely reflects what is actually happening in the area. So I would hope
that this Committee could pass that forward. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Howeth. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Our next testifier will be Irene Bowie, and she'll be followed by Denise La Costa.
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MS. BOWIE: Good morning, Chair and Committee members. I'm Irene Bowie, Maui Tomorrow
Foundation. Maui Tomorrow supports the Planning Department's decision not to include the
proposed Olowalu Town on Map W-4. The Department's April, 2012 comments on the project's
draft EIS state that a great deal of information was either not provided or was not accurately
portrayed. This project has already applied for the LUC for a District Boundary Amendment to
convert mostly Agricultural lands to Rural and Urban Growth Boundaries. The Planning
Department states that the draft EIS inadequately justifies the removal of 621 acres of Ag land,
including 121 acres of prime Ag land. Planning asks that the document statement, the level of
service of the highway will be a C or better" be clarified as this prediction is only for the section
of highway being relocated, not for the entire highway Maalaea to Lahaina, and those impacts
should be evaluated. High-density development is proposed for portions of this project in a
known tsunami and flood hazard area. Planning has asked for maps showing the flood zone in
comparison to proposed areas of development since the project's EIS prep notice, but no such
maps have been provided. The draft EIS claims 1,500 additional units at Olowalu are needed to
meet estimated housing needs for West Maui, yet Planning staff pointed out that directed growth
maps proposed by the Department without the inclusion of this project meet 116 percent of
demand for West Maui. The draft EIS claims Planning Commission support for the project, but
the Commission during Maui Island Plan review did not support any Olowalu development
makai of the highway. Planning questioned Olowalu Town's claim that it meets smart location
criteria for LEED Neighborhood Development standards as one of LEED's first principles is to
build near existing infrastructure. In fact, it appears that residents' children would attend school
in Lahaina, that no local fire station would be constructed, and that additional police services
would come from Lahaina. The draft EIS either does not discuss or underestimates costs to the
County and State in providing public services to 4,000 new residents at Olowalu. Olowalu Town
is described as a revival of a thriving plantation town, yet during most of its history, the Olowalu
community was a camp or a village with fewer than 500 people. Planning noted a lack of
specific measures to minimize construction impacts to stream and ocean waters. The project also
failed to mention any ongoing monitoring and impact mitigation for the area's coral reef which is
considered one of the best in the State. And lastly. the Department questioned Olowalu Town's
assumption that all 1,500 units would be sold in 10 years. Project consultants base this on the
assumption that other West Maui projects will not be built, leaving prospective homebuyers with
only Olowalu as an option, but there is no discussion of why this is assumed. Maui Tomorrow
asks you to follow the Planning Director's recommendation and approve a more compact Growth
Boundary for West Maui. And we thank you for your consideration, and we hope that you do all
have copies of the Planning Director's recommendations. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Irene, for being here, Ms. Bowie. I'm
just trying to understand that you're asking us not to go with the GPAC's recommendation and
the Planning Commission's recommendation?
MS. BOWIE: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's correct?
MS. BOWIE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Ms. Bowie, thank you very much.
MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would like to note the presence of Member White. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair.
CI IAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Denise La Costa, and she'll be followed Katherine Smith.
MS. LA COSTA: Aloha kakahiaka, Madam Chairman and members of the Council. I am here
representing myself as an individual. I am a resident of Launiupoko, and as with most residents
up there, we have two acre plus properties, the farming of which is extremely difficult. If you do
have a farm, for the most part it is rows and rows of palm trees or other plants, because it is
required by the County to have some kind of farm plan. It just makes absolutely no sense to
require an ag land and to record a unilateral agreement that shows on title with the County for a
farm plan when farming is ludicrous up there. I would like the Council to consider changing it to
Rural; however, the density is a huge factor. That it stays as the Ag has the density with one
large home, one 1,000 square foot accessory building, and a garage or barn. To increase density
just because it's Rural would be a terrible thing for both Launiupoko and other properties that
may change from Ag to Rural. So mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for our testifier? Chair wants to get it really straight. So you're
saying that you want to change from Ag to Rural but you want some kind of limit on density?
MS. LA COSTA: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Any...you want to share with us what you think that might be?
MS. LA COSTA: I would like to see the density stay the same as the Ag density in that one large home,
one accessory or a farm dwelling for farm workers which we really don't have any anymore, and
a barn or outbuilding for our farm implements if you do choose to farm. But not to cut them in
half-acre parcels or allow more density than that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
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CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Good morning. Thank you for being here. So
the little Saturday farmer's market that you have down below the subdivision, those...that
produce doesn't come from your area?
MS. LA COSTA: It does come from my area but out of the 432 lots there are about 8 that actually farm.
And some of those folks have...one lady in particular buys fruit and makes jam and preserves
and then takes them down there and sells them. Some of it comes from her farm, her quote,
unquote "farm", she has six trees, but the rest she does buy and supplement it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And thank you, Ms. La Costa, for being here. Appreciate your
concern about the density change which I would agree with. But my concern is the comment
about the County requiring ag. It was one big ag and very productive ag area at one time. So
part of our sliding scale, we're trying to prevent big ag lands being cut up into smaller lots,
smaller than two acres. So as part of that and as part of the buy-in to that area you agreed that
you had to do ag because it was an Ag subdivision. It didn't go through any of the other County
processes, so it's...in my mind it's not ludicrous that the County requests that you have ag on
there because it's an Ag subdivision. Now if there's something wrong with the land then it's
okay to do a Change in Zoning and that's what we're trying to figure out, whether or not we want
to allow for a Change of Zoning. It's a big process to even if we were to say make that Rural,
you still got a large process to go through. So I just want to, you know, either side of any issue,
if they start making claims of ludicrousness and all that kind of stuff, I want to put things into
perspective. Thank you.
MS. LA COSTA: And I do appreciate that. Councilman Couch. If you were to go up to Launiupoko--I
don't know how many of you have recently--you would see all of the red dirt and the rocks. A
lot of people have put in grass. A lot of people cannot afford to put in grass or any other
landscaping on their two acres, but certainly the ground just is very inhospitable for farming.
And that was my point about being, having the absurdity of that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. La Costa.
MS. LA COSTA: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further questions? Seeing none, thank you very much. Next testifier will be
Katherine Smith, and she'll be followed by George Rixey.
MS. SMITH: Good morning, everyone.
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CHAIR BALSA: Good morning.
MS. SMITH: It's my pleasure to be here. Thank you. I'm Katherine Smith, I am a historian for
Olowalu Cultural Reserve, and as a volunteer historian for Olowalu Cultural Reserve, I have
researched and translated all of the native and foreign testimony for the Mahele awards in
Olowalu ahupua'a. This populated and cultivated valley was described in Captain Cook journals
as taro and sweet potato farms, and it was completely cultivated. The number of loi described is
in hundreds, so this is also not only loi but dry land taro and sweet potatoes. Olowalu was not
the dustbowl that we see today. High Chiefess Kalola and her daughters, some of the highest
ranking alii on record and granddaughter Keopuolani I ligh Chiefess Kalola lived in this valley.
It was the land route between the two heiau of Kalola, the Halekii in Wailuku and the Kawaialoa
which is in Olowalu. Ilale Papa women's heiau has been...and burials have been identified, and
a large collection of petroglyphs has been restored and cleaned up. Under the direction of
Rosemary Duey and John Duey, a small team of Olowalu Cultural Reserve volunteers have been
cultivating and protecting the cultural sites on 74 acres of land in the upper valley. Cultivating
native plants in the bone-dry, pick-and-shovel land, and we were just using water and gravity to
do that irrigation. We are producing taro and poi. The ahupua'a is more than a concept to us, it
is sustainable community, but ahupua'a includes people. And so with the small, very small
population of Olowalu now, I don't think that we can really build that ahupua'a. We need to
have a larger sustaining group of volunteers who live in Olowalu and don't have to come from
other areas. Olowalu Town was planned by Olowalu kupuna who descend from the families of
this ahupua'a, and they had very significant input into the plan. So right now we are taking care
of the environment as well as we can, but taking care of the environment is a part of the Olowalu
Town Plan. That's mountain, valley, streams, inshore, heavens, earth, and that's all the flora and
fauna that are contained within them. The smaller urban boundaries by design equal less land
consumption and more land for green areas, including catchment of waters, of the storm runoff
with all its pollutants and silt and protecting the ocean resources. Right now the high wind
which is a fierce wind comes down the valley and it blows the dust out to sea. And I don't need
to tell you what silt will do to coral, and this is...I think that...it is my belief that since sugar left
that the reef has suffered because of that, because of all the dustbowl conditions. And to have the
whole area irrigated once again would be a great positive thing. I'm asking the County Council
to respect the wishes and dreams of the Olowalu people and those who are from this valley and
those who work in this valley, and when the people of Waihee and Waikapu ask the Council for
the natural right to determine their own future and to listen to their voices, not those people from
other places, you honor their request. So the Olowalu kupuna are now asking for the same right,
and this is a dream and a vision that the Olowalu kupuna have hoped for for many generations.
They know their place as a town. Small towns are a part of the Maui County plan, and this is a
small town plan.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. SMITH: So thank you very much.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Ms. Smith. Members, questions for our testifier?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And good morning.
MS. SMITH: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Nice to see you. So, Katherine, I'm just curious, the actual ohana
that live below the reserve right now currently, what's the plans with them in relation to this
ahupua'a concept with the reserve mauka and, you know, flowing by?
MS. SMITH: They are in place and they are cultivating. We are above them and we are building loi on
our little 74-acre patch, and...but they are...they have farms, they have...that's their land which
will stay their land.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I guess...
MS. SMITH: And they're cultivating too.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. I was just there. I'll ask more questions of the developer.
Thank you, Chair. Thank you -MS. SMITH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Ms. Smith, for being here.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for Ms. Smith? Seeing none, Ms. Smith thank you very much.
,

MS. SMITH: Thank you, Gladys.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would like to...this is unusual but we have a standing room only crowd today, so
if people in the audience if you could kind of move in please. We'd really appreciate it to make
room for those that are standing in the back. We have a lot of empty seats but they're hard to get
to because they're spread out. If you would please kokua, I'd really appreciate it. It's hard to
stand for hours here. Thank you very much. We'll hold on for just a second, Mr. Rixey. If you
could just kind of close in here, we'll have seats for everybody. Thank you very, very much. I
appreciate that. Mr. Rixey.
MR. RIXEY: Aloha kakou. I have some testimony I'd like to read in.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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MR. RIXEY: So I'm going to have to probably read a little fast so if you can bear with me.
CHAIR BAISA: Read fast.
MR. RIXEY: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Do you have copies of it, Mr. Rixey, also?
MR. RIXEY: I do. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Good.
MR. RIXEY: I don't know if they're on your tables but it's the...it says Olowalu Town on the top.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sure that we'll get to them. You know we receive a lot of paper when we start, and
so we'll get to all of it, I promise you.
MR. RIXEY: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MR. RIXEY: Okay. More than two decades ago, world renowned town planner Andres Duany came to
Maui in conjunction with the creation of the Maui County General Plan. After visiting our old
towns, Paia, Makawao, downtown Lahaina, and Wailuku, he commented that Maui has it right
with respect to urban planning. What he did not see so clearly was the impending linear urban
sprawl of Kihei, the merging sprawl of Kahului and Wailuku, and the dissecting of towns with
conjunction [sic] of highways such as in Lahaina. The old towns Duany was referring to were, in
post European contact, planned and built by single private developers with the mindset of
creating livable, workable communities for their workers and local residents and businesses.
Lanai City is a beautiful example. That era and mindset has since changed drastically with new
planning and zoning laws adapted from the mainland which inhibit County government from
being able to adequately ensure the essential character of our towns to be preserved and the
development of new towns to reflect the desire of local residents to keep Maui Maui. Our
community plans and developing community General Plan all speak of the desire to maintain the
feel of our old towns with walkable, workable neighborhoods where motorized vehicles do not
take dominance and the towns are distinct and separate by open space. Because our current
zoning laws do not include overall town planning and towns are developed in a somewhat
haphazard way as developers pick and choose various separate areas to build, we end up with
incongruous development. Roadways and sidewalks built one year may not even align with the
same built a year later. This can lead to inconsistency and non-connectivity which causes a lack
of sense of place and quality of life. We can see this throughout Maui with the placement and
lack thereof of parks and schools and infrastructure, street frontages, landscaping, preservation of
wetlands, shoreline, and other sensitive areas. When we look at our current development today,
most local residents and even tourists are appalled by it and take development to mean
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something not so good for Maui. That is why I believe it is critical that we develop something
new on Maui that shows a new mindset and is an example of conscientious development that is
consistent with our local values and respective of the islands we live on. That is why I strongly
support the development of Olowalu Town, the proposed development of Olowalu Town. The
local planners of Olowalu had the foresight and wisdom to hire Mr. Duany to help them achieve
what he specializes in, new town development based on historically tried and true design
techniques which evolved from the creation of humanistic communities and neighborhoods with
a strong sense of place and quality of life. These planners also sought out the work with
other...to work with other local professionals to fine tune Duany's design principals and what he
terms a Smart Code" to assure that Olowalu is designed inherent to Olowalu and Maui with
respect to local kind desired life style. Most importantly, the planners have embraced the
inherent knowledge of the residents of the existing Olowalu community to better understand how
to integrate a new town into the present environment and have protocol to Olowalu's natively
rich historic culture. Because the developers proposing Olowalu are a private single Maui entity
with a fully developed design scheme, incorporating the best known design principles for livable,
walkable communities, a Smart Code, and state-of-the-art environmental and infrastructural
practices we have the potential to see development that is a positive contributor to Maui and a
great example for others to follow.
-

MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Rixey. Before we get to questions, Chair would like to
announce that Les Potts will be the next testifier. I neglected to do that earlier. Any questions
for Mr. Rixey? Mr. Couch.
VICE CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you for being here, Mr. Rixey. I know
you've had a lot of experience in design of communities and whatnot. In your experience, is this
something that is a feasible and possible to make work with all the concerns that everybody has
around there?
-

MR. RIXEY: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And why would that be?
MR. RIXEY: The critical thing though is, is that all of the residents and the County and all of the
various organizations, they need to work together to assure that all the concerns are discerned
and dealt with. We're talking about quality of life for the local residents living there, we're
talking about the environment, all that kind of thing. It just needs to be ensured, it needs to be
watched. That's probably the biggest problem we have with current development, it's not
watched. So with that assurance and with the way that the strategy is for developing this town,
yeah, I think it has great potential.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for Mr. Rixey? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. RIXEY: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Lee [sic] Potts, and he'll be followed by Roy Katsuda. I'm sorry,
Les. I should know better. Good morning.
MR. POTTS: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Council members. My name is Les Potts, I'm the
caretaker in the Honolua area. You guys kind of know what I'm going to talk about, and I gotta
get back to work so I'm not going to take up a lot of your time. Let's keep Honolua Stream the
northern Growth Boundary. I'm supportive of the P2P and Mokuula and all those things like
that, but Honolua is one thing that we just have to preserve. We just can't, we cannot let it go.
One word for the overall West Maui General Plan, overkill. I'm also with the Surfrider
Foundation although I'm not speaking for them this evening, and I can tell you there's just no
way our sewage treatment plant can handle all of that. We got $100 million someplace. maybe,
but that's what we're going to need for all these projects. Everybody's all worried about the
economy right now and jobs and stuff like that, but, you know, things are going to turn around
eventually and then we're going to be stuck with a million projects that we will be fighting again.
If somebody could just overturn the Frank and Dodd Act, the housing market would be coming
back already. Another thing I want to mention about the Olowalu project is I appreciate all the
work they're putting into it, but I'm really concerned about the road relocation that's right by the
surf spot. You know there's right across the street from the surf spots, you've got your sewage
treatment plant and you're talking about moving the road away from there. It's one of the only
places where you can pull up and be in the water in two minutes, and they're talking about
moving it away from that. How are we going to get down there then? The other thing I want to
mention is Honolua Ridge. Let's keep it Agriculture up there. There are people there that are
playing by the rules that have horses, that are growing things like that, and these guys want to
just knock out so they can't have any agriculture at all and they can subdivide. We don't want
that to happen. The other thing I want to mention, the last thing is Honolua property down at the
boat ramp, I noticed you had $31,500 in the budget to purchase that property, now the price has
gone up and it's going to be difficult, but we really do need to... somebody needs to pick that
thing up. I mean as long as you've got Jimmy Billianor on the title down there, you're going to
have homeless camps down there. And right...two days ago a whole living room set, four beds
and three tents and things just appeared just like that. I mean I can't believe it, I'm just tir. As
long as Billianor is on the title we've got problems. Somebody pick it up. Thank you very
much.
-

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Les. Hold on. Questions for the testifier? Any questions?
Seeing none, thank you. Next testifier is Roy Katsuda, and Mr. Katsuda will be followed by
Sarah McLane. Good morning.
MR. KATSUDA: Good morning, Chair and Members. My name is Roy Katsuda, I'm here today as the
Executive Director of Hale Mahaolu. I'm thrilled to learn about the resurrection of the Villages
of Leialii project which was initiated in 1988 by the Hawaii Housing Finance Development
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Corp. Affordable housing is difficult to do, for-sale affordable housing in perpetuity even more
so. I applaud HHEDC's efforts and their pledge to keep for-sale affordable housing in perpetuity.
If the initial size of their project seems daunting, perhaps half of the project, about 2,000 units
below the proposed highway can be included. This project is long overdue. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Katsuda. Members, questions for our testifier?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, Mr. Katsuda.
MR. KATSUDA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You're speaking of Villages of Leiali' i?
MR. KATSUDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And is the land there still ceded and -MR. KATSUDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --it's all going to be sold as leasehold?
MR. KATSUDA: Leasehold.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KATSUDA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And that's been sort of vetted out through community? Do you
know -MR. KATSUDA: That's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER COCI IRAN: --about the concerns?
MR. KATSUDA: It's been long time coming.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. KATSUDA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. KATSUDA: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Katsuda, thank you very much.
MR. KATSUDA: Thank you. Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier, Sarah McLane, and she'll be followed by Tom Croly.
MS. MCLANE: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MS. MCLANE: Aloha. My name is Sarah McLane, I'm the Executive Director for the Maui Nui
Marine Resource Council. Our council consists of 28 voting members that represent a broad
spectrum of the community, including fishermen, ocean tourism businesses, scientists, educators,
and cultural practitioners for Maui County. We have several concerns about the Olowalu
development in particular. The MNMRC urges you to take the recommendation of the County in
regards to Olowalu, and keep urban growth from sprawling outside of Lahaina Town. Land use
decisions should also reflect the protection of our valued coral reefs which are widely recognized
and appreciated but not always appropriately considered in land use planning. Our biggest
concern for West Maui is the reef at Olowalu. The draft EIS for Olowalu Town itself notes that
sediment is a major factor affecting this reef, although it claims that the proposed project will not
have any significant negative effects to this reef. Unfortunately, the mitigation strategies offered
for Olowalu Town are the same ones we have seen applied to many other developments in West
Maui. County standards have not proven effective at preventing degradation of reefs during or
after construction. and there is no precedent for a prevention plan that works. We are adamant
that more stringent and enforceable regulations to prevent damage to coral reef ecosystems be
the standard for any development in Maui County. Olowalu is considered by our council to be
the crown jewel of marine diversity, coral health, resilience, and abundance on Maui, and have
State and national significance. Council members in the community consider protection of the
reefs to be an integral component in the traditional management of the ahuptia'a of Olowalu.
Therefore, we cannot support any developments that do not provide an evidence-based assurance
and follow-up monitoring protocols to ensure that there will be no impacts to this valuable reef
The uniqueness and quality of Olowalu reef in particular should not be taken lightly. The
Statewide Coral Reef Working Group convened by the DLNR Aquatic Resources Division chose
Olowalu as one of the ten most important reef sites Statewide. Olowalu has extensive aggregate
coral reef with over 50 to 90 percent live coral coverage. Olowalu has a unique coral reef
structure known as microatolls. This growth pattern is very rare across the State of Hawaii, and
Olowalu has by the far the best developed, most extensive microatoll areas in all of the islands.
... (dears throat). . . Excuse me. Olowalu is a nursery area for blacktip reef sharks and has
been for decades. It is also home to a resident population of over 300 manta rays that utilize the
reef for the removal of unwanted parasites and for social and reproductive behaviors. This
unique manta ray aggregation area is one of only a few known in the entire world. Already
significant declines in the health and the abundance of corals and reef fish populations have been
documented at eight important reef sites on Maui over the last 20 years. Reefs adjacent to
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shoreline development experienced 25 to 90 percent loss of coral over the past 10 years alone. It
is time to critically consider our near shore legacies when making planning and development
decisions, and to take their protection seriously to ensure that these areas will continue to protect
our shorelines, provide for the biodiversity of our islands, and to act as a sustainable source of
abundance for our families. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much.
MS. MCLANE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Tom Croly, and he'll be followed by Joe Pluta. Good morning.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee members. My name is Tom Croly. I'm speaking today
on my own behalf. I support the designation of Launiupoko as Rural in the General Plan, and of
course this designation would only be the first of several steps that would actually be needed in
order to rezone. And when that time comes, I would support the use of the newly created two,
five, and ten Rural zoning districts in order to control density. That's what this Council passed
that use for, and I hope that it does get used. But I suppose the much larger question is what
should Maui's Ag District look like in the future? If you believe it should look like Launiupoko,
Haiku Hill, and Kula 200 then leave these properties designated as they are, and well continue
down the path that we have been on for years. But if you believe as I do that we should be
making policy decisions to protect important ag lands and protect the viability of ag in the future
for Maui and our wide open spaces, then I urge you to make the broader policy decisions
necessary to achieve that. I'm sure you've heard the definition of insanity is doing the same
thing over and over again and expecting different results. I believe if we continue the practice of
creating Ag subdivisions and calling this ag, we are destined to lose the true ag lands that we all
would like to support...to protect. But the types of decisions necessary in...I'm sorry, lost my
paragraph. I've watched in previous meetings and heard dozens of testifiers asking this
Committee to keep their two-acre subdivisions designated Ag to support their agricultural efforts
of growing fruit trees and horse pastures. My yard is full of fruit trees and I generate as much as
several thousand pounds of fruit in a given year however, I'm not a farmer, and the Rural
designation of my subdivision has never interfered with my fruit production. For years I've
heard that our ag lands have been threatened by gentleman estates, and yet it appears these same
property owners are many of the ones who are asking you to continue the designation of Ag for
their subdivisions. In the future, I would hope that in order to create a subdivision like Kula 200,
Haiku Hill, Launiupoko, the appropriate Rural zoning designation would have to first be in
place. But if the reference for creating these is going to be the existing ones, I can assure you
that future Planning Commissions will approve more of them, and again, we'll continue down
the path we have. So while I support the designation of Launiupoko, I also support that you go
back and look at what you've already done in the Upcountry and in the Central Maui district
with respect to the designation of some of these other subdivisions as well. I just want to make
one more comment on the previous testifier's statement. I'm a snorkeler and when I'm in the
water snorkeling and I look down and I see a beautiful reef and I look up and I look at the land,
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almost always the land is natural. When I look down and I see a reef in danger and I look up, I
usually see a hotel or houses and subdivision and I see that the land has been messed with. So it
is true, in order to protect what's underwater, we need to he looking up the mountain. So that's a
very important consideration that needs to go into anything with respect to Olowalu. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, questions for testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Croly,
thank you. Next testifier is Mr. Pluta, and he'll be followed by Hans Michel. Good morning.
MR. PLUTA: Good morning, Gladys...Chairman Baisa and Council members. Good to see you folks
again. My name's Joe Pluta, I'm here as an individual, testifying as an individual today. I've
been a member of many organizations ... (clears throat)... excuse me, in the West Maui, I'm
talking specifically about the West Maui Island Plan. Since 1979 I've been like a community
activist there in the West Side trying to fight for better infrastructure, better planning, so forth
and so on. And for the last 12 years I've been a member of the Kaanapali 2020 community
planning group, and I'm very glad to see that a majority of that plan has been incorporated in the
Island Plan. But it looks like not all of it has been and I think that's very unfortunate. When you
mess with that part of the plan...excuse me, the plan was organized to be all done the way it was
proposed by the community. When you make changes to it, that offsets the whole balance of
what the community fought for, and it's out of balance. The way it was designed by the
community through much opposition initially but by cooperation later due to tradeoffs, density
here in exchange for open spaces there and a hospital here or a cemetery there, all these tradeoffs
happened back and forth, and that all allowed for the entire project. So once a portion of the
project gets eliminated now it's all out of balance again. So I urge the Council to incorporate the
award winning Kaanapali 2020 community plan in its entirety into the Maui Island Plan. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Pluta. Members, questions for him? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
MR. PLUTA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Hans Michel, and Mr. Michel will be followed by Howard Hanzawa.
Good morning.
MR. MICI IEL: Good morning, Council member and Chair. As you may all know I was GPAC member
for three years. We planned quite a good plan which we agreed it should be suitable for Maui
County, but since Maui is no longer as it was when I came in 1963, today it seems to me all dog
eat dog. But I would like to start. In '63 I got hired by the Lahaina hotel. Back then, Kaanapali
didn't have water from the County, it was water from Pioneer Mill which provided water for
Sheraton Hotel. That was the beginning from Kaanapali they saw it. Most of the people don't
even know how this all got started. So Kaanapali or Pioneer Mill made a water company which
they call Kaanapali Water Company. After that, things start to grow at Kaanapali. County see
things making money, the next thing, the County builds a big building where we are in today,
before they all at Quonset huts down in Kahului leftover from World War II. It was a very poor
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country...I mean County, had no money. Well we keep on going. The first meeting we had with
AMFAC was back in 1997, and just for the record I brought something here. It says together,
today and tomorrow. Today it's nothing together, they all bite each other. Every time one guy
want to build something, the other guy say no can. Anyway, I was on the GPAC. We try to make
the best plan possible, and it's now up to the Council to decide what you want. We've done our
share. Now I have to go a little bit further. Pioneer Mill was also a company who always shared
and helped for the community, so you people got actually free land for the Kaanapali Sewer
Treatment Plant, land for the youth center, land for the swimming pool, County baseyard,
baseball park, homeless shelter, Airport Beach, ten-acre park between Westin and Intrawest. And
on top of all that, you got 11/2 million gallon water for free which you guys are selling to the
people. Now, don't tell me AMFAC or Pioneer Mill or Kaanapali Land Company which holds
the title to the land now, and I'm going to ask and ask you again, help them get the plan settled
from 2020. We started in '97 and we're nowhere near unless we get the approval from the
County Council. And that's about all I have to say. And please don't forget, West Maui made all
the tax money for you guys, improve Central Maui. It did not came from here, it came from the
other way. As long as tourists is alive, money will come in and you guys can improve, but don't
try to hold them down. But do it in a good way. And I think GPAC done the right thing. The
forerunner from your Planning Department, remember Mr. Hunt was not good help for us. That
was kind of mistake. He came over here practice and he run away. Now I wonder what the next
guy might do. But I'm here 50 years in West Maui and I plan -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. MICHEL: --to stay here. You see, I'm not come and run...destroy things and run away. No, no,
we have seen it.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Michels [sk]. We appreciate your testimony. Members,
any questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Hi, Hans. Thanks for -MR. MICHEL: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --waking us up. So, Hans, I'm just curious if you know because it
kind of relates to all these land exchanges and give and take and whatever you were mentioning.
There's... the family were actually given...exchanged some land, and then when they went
to sell it, they found out that technically Pioneer Mill never had the deed on that land to even
give. So I'm just wondering how many other examples have happened this way.
MR. MICHEL: Well that part you have to go find out from the tax office. but there was a lot of thing
which maybe was not clear. But there was a lot of Hawaiians talk today, oh we own the land but
they never did own 'ern for begin with, but they still got them. You need to have the title, so you
have to make title search. That's all I can say. But definitely the County went score in West
Maui. If they had to pay for all that land, can you imagine, the employees from Pioneer Mill
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could have got a better pension plan. And when the company close up, we don't even have the
medical. Think about your Councils, you guys after ten year you're all home free.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thanks, Hans.
MR. MICHEL: I mean be happy for you but -CHAIR BAISA: Thanks...
MR. MICHEL: --there's a lot of disfortunate [sic] people.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Michels [sic]. Members, any further questions for our
testifier? You made our morning, Hans. Thank you very much.
MR. MICHEL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier is Howard Hanzawa, and Mr. Hanzawa will be followed by Paul Laub.
MR. HANZAWA: I can't outdo Hans.
CHAIR BAISA: No, you...no matter how you try. Good morning.
MR. HANZAWA: ... (drops tnic cover). . . Sorry. Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. HANZAWA: I am I Ioward Hanzawa. I'm representing Kaanapali Land Management Corp. this
morning. I have attended monthly meetings with Kaanapali...with the Kaanapali 2020
community planning group for the last six years, and as you know, many of the community
group members predate even my involvement. And these are monthly meetings that they attend.
Kaanapali 2020 can help to fulfill many of the needs of West Maui, and that's what the group
meetings were about. Please consider their testimony carefully. And their involvement is really
complete. Before the sessions even started, they, the community members, interviewed and
selected the consultants that were to be used on the projects, so these are their consultants. So
they actually were my boss when I was working for Kaanapali. Their involvement in the
planning process is deep and thorough, and they have been hard working and extremely patience
up to this time. For the remainder of my testimony I would like to point out the differences
between the draft Maui Island Plan before you and the plans that the community group have
worked upon. For Kaanapali 2020, Page B-51, Figure B-12, A-12, and Map Kaanapali W-2,
these maps do not include the northeast corner in Kaanapali 2020 where our veterans and
community cemetery is planned. Recommendation, the maps should be revised to include the
cemetery area. Page 8-52, Table 8-19. The subject table shows that parks and open space shall
be greater than 45 percent, 368 acres of the 818 acres, in conflict with what's stated on Page 8-60
which states that the network of open space and parks is expected to exceed 190 acres which is
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23 percent. The latter figure is correct based upon the plan envisioned by the community.
Recommendation, revise the subject table to reflect the open space and parks percentage to be 23
percent. Page 8-61, Figure 8-17 shows a map entitled Kaanapali park and conceptual plan space
network planned protection area. Any requirement placed on the location and size of parks will
require the community planning group to make changes to the recommendation...to the plan.
Recommendation, delete Page 8-61. For Wainee Village, Page 8-54, Figure 8-13, the project
map shows Waianae Village to be bifurcated with two areas separated by a large open space.
This will not be feasible as infrastructure including the Kahua Road improvement project,
formerly known as Mill Street improvement project, cannot be efficiently constructed to
completion. Moreover, Figure 8-13 completely ignores the Wainee plan envisioned by the
community for this prime infill area. Recommendation, include the entire area of Wainee Village
as envisioned by the community planning group and as approved by the Maui Planning
Commission as shown on W-3. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. HANZAWA: I will be submitting my testimony as well as a letter signed by the community group
members at a meeting about six months ago. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hanzawa. Members, questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Good morning, Howard. How are you?
MR. HANZAWA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Hanzawa, the Puukolii Cemetery, isn't there an actual existing
one up there? ... (inaudible).. .
MR. HANZAWA: There is an existing cemetery.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What's been...what's the plans for that?
MR. HANZAWA: It's going to be maintained as it is. It's a very small cemetery. It's been cleaned up.
It was very overgrown. This new cemetery that the community group is planning is several
yards away from the Puukolii Cemetery, and it's going to be over about 30 acres or so. It's quite
a large area. The veterans would like to have a share of that area for a veteran cemetery because
Makawao is filled up or nearly filled up. And the community also wants a cemetery as there is
no cemetery in West Maui right now that can be used.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. A follow-up, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCIIRAN: Has there any...has there been any discussion with the
Administration in regards to the County utilizing the cemetery due to some of our issues with our
current ones along the shoreline and what have you?
MR. HANZAWA: There has been discussions. I think Mr. Paul Laub can elaborate further on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. And one more question, Chair, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Hanzawa, in regards to the Kohua improvement
project, is that like the bypass sort of extension road?
MR. HANZAWA: Yeah, I guess. It's called a parallel roadway which would help to alleve [sic] traffic.
It's just another roadway which would help to take traffic off of the existing Honoapiilani
Highway.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In addition to the current bypass being built.
MR. HANZAWA: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this Kohua, we'd run from like Keawe towards...where would it
let out?
MR. HANZAWA: It would start from across where Front Street comes out right now, and then run
parallel to Honoapiilani Highway to Keawe Street.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So by Aholo or past?
MR. HANZAWA: Past Aholo, past...go through Lahainaluna and meet Keawe Street.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Seeing none, Howard, thank you very much.
MR. HANZAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And we would like to have your written testimony, please.
MR. HANZAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Paul Laub, and Mr. Laub will be followed by Elizabeth Ay son.
Good morning.
-
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MR. LAUB: Aloha mai kakou.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MR. LAUB: I'm Paul Laub and I'm representing the Maui County Veterans Council, and specifically
addressing that one piece of property which is about 40 acres which has been taken off for some
reason the 2020 plan. What we have been working with, with the Mayor, is a three-part division
of this parcel which is being donated, by the way, by Kaanapali Land Management. The upper
parcel would be a military cemetery for West Maui people, and there's a large demand for a
military cemetery in West Maui, because the older folks really find it very, very hard to drive all
the way to Makawao to visit their deceased. Secondly, we plan on having a civil cemetery, and
they have to he separate by Federal law, but in the same parcel. And we're hoping to remove the
remains that are Canoe Beach and Jodo Mission, and the ones at Canoe Beach are being not
respected as they should be. And remove those up to the civilian cemetery, and then those areas
will be utilized hopefully for part of the beach area and access. The third part will...the plan is
for it to be a baseyard for the County, and the County, as you know, takes care of the cemeteries.
And so it'll have its own baseyard, and that'll be a part of its program. Essentially, what were
asking for is this parcel to be reinstated into the Kaanapali plan. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Laub. Members, questions? Yes, Mr. Couch and then
Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Laub, for being here. Do you have some map that can show
us where it is? Or do you think the GIS guys...
MR. LAUB: I'm sure that a map can be provided. I don't have one with me, I'm sorry, but it will be
provided.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. LAUB: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Laub, for being here. So there has
been dialogue with Administration in regards to reinterring current, you know, our County
cemetery?
MR. LAUB: That is correct. I've sat down and we've spoken with the Mayor who is...actually he's
asked, as I understand it, Chris Hart to help establish the whole structure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And... Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
-23-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

July 23, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so there's been outreach to the community and people, you
know, the people living whose families possibly could be within these cemeteries?
MR. LAUB: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: There's been dialogue and outreach to ... (inaudible).. .
MR. LAUB: Most of . . (clears throat). . . excuse me. Most of those that are interred are of Japanese
ancestry, there are also local Kanaka Maoli ancestry, and there's some Chinese and Filipino
ancestry. But for the very most part, there's nobody around to take care of these graves. A friend
of mine whose mother was...is...was interred there has since passed and there's nobody to take
care of her grave at all either. So we're looking forward to this. We think we can have a much
more respected place than that...a place that's overrun with beach access. And we're looking for
respect here, I think that's the key thing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for Mr. Laub? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. LAUB: Thank you very kindly.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Elizabeth Ayson. Ms. Ayson will be followed by John Carty.
Good morning.
MS. AYSON: Good morning and aloha kakahiaka to all.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MS. AYSON: Before I start my testimony this morning, I wanted to ask the Chair and the Council if
you would mind if I distribute some materials that I have given for the Council to look at, to
audience who might be interested. Is that all right?
CHAIR BAISA: If you'd leave them with Staff please.
MS. AYSON: Thank you. Honorable Council Chair Danny Mateo, Honorable Committee Chair Gladys
Baisa, Members of the Maui County Council. My name is Elizabeth Ayson, I live in Pukalani. It
is my honor today to come before you to request your individual and collective support of the
proposal presented by the design company of Frampton and Ward. When the concept of building
a small town to recapture the original village in Olowalu was first presented to the people of
Maui, I was there in the community workshops. My heart was filled with inspiration and
appreciation for the two Maui men whose love for our island and its traditions and future were
shared with deep aloha. At the same time, it was an exciting and refreshing idea, and I was sure
that one day I would be one of its residents. What could be more satisfying than living in a
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neighborhood that was designed for people to have easy access to daily activities, to grow and
learn together? Our own island history reminds us that not too long ago, small town living was
the way of life for most of Maui's people. How good to know that people throughout the world,
throughout history have also lived well in villages and towns to enjoy life with their families and
friends. Small towns invite and encourage the natural development of community, a sense of
belonging that nurtures our human need to share our talents, skills, and responsibilities for the
betterment of everyone sharing a special place. Those who first inhabited this land took
seriously the sacred stewardship given to them to care for the aina, to work hand-in-hand for the
children, and to limit the space of their kuleana in order to keep it useful and healthy. Today you
are in charge of the stewardship of Olowalu. For the children and the others who love Maui, I
ask your kokua. Mahalo for your continuing service to the people of Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Ayson? Seeing none, thank you
very much.
MS. AYSON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is John Carty, and he'll be followed by Gene Zarro.

MR. CARTY: Good morning. Nice to you all again. My name is John Carty, I'm speaking today on
behalf of the Save Honolua Coalition. And I'm speaking today in support of the wording on the
Page 8 57, the protection of Lipoa Point. I'm also going to be speaking on...against the
up zoning from Honolua Ridge from Agriculture to Rural. I want to read a little bit of 8-57.
Many cherished open landscapes are currently at risk of being lost forever to real estate
development. The goal of the Honolua preservation area is to preserve in perpetuity
approximately 255 acres to ensure shoreline access, ensure adequate resources for permanent
management, conserve sensitive cultural, historical, environmental areas, and protect shoreline
resources and manage public access. In the absence of this protection status, the area has been
slated to be the site of residential development which could impair access to the shoreline. In
addition, runoff from development could severely degrade marine resources. I warn you, these
pictures are a little graphic. But this is Honolua Bay and this has happened on an annual basis,
sometimes more than once, since Honolua Ridge development began. This impact on the reef
has resulted in some pretty disturbing statistics. In 1995 the coral cover in Honolua Bay
according to the Department of Aquatic Resources was 42...the coral cover was 42 percent. In
2005 it was down to 9 percent, and now 7 years later I would be afraid to even know what that
statistic really is now. Honolua Ridge has a lot of septic systems up there, and there was an
article in The Maui News that came out last month that states that Honolua Bay has...is tied for
the...out of 161 waters tested, Honolua Bay is tied for the worst. These bacteria levels are due to
human waste, and it's the worse water in the State. So we're in a crisis. So we need to make
sure that this map that you have on Page 8 58, that this area stays green. I would like to see the
mauka area...it's an ahupua'a, guys. Everyone in this room understands mauka to makai. It's
important that we apply this here. This is the last developable area of the Honolua area, and right
now it's not in green. And, guys, if we could take care of that on this go-around, you will have
given the future generations a mostly intact ahupua a. Up on the ridge here, Honolua Ridge, this
-

-

-
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is where current development is, and there's some documentation in here that's asking that you
up-zone it to Rural from Agriculture. Please consider the community and the tourists that have
filled out 16,000 signatures. I have all the originals right here today. So when you make your
decisions for future generations on all this important work that we've all been doing together for
years, please keep all this in mind. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Carty, thank you.
MR. CARTY: Thank you.

CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Gene Zarro, and Mr. Zarro will be followed by Craig...I'm sorry,
hard to read the writing. I don't know if it's Lekven or Leven. Thank you. Mr. Zarro.
MR. ZARRO: Good morning, Council Chair...Committee Chair. Good morning, Council Chair. Good
morning, Council members. Thank you for being here and having this hearing. I would...my
name is Gene Zarro, I'm speaking as an individual today. I would like to speak in support of the
Olowalu Town being included in the upcoming negotiations and plans that are to be held. And
I'd like to state a couple specific reasons why I think it's important that I be here today. One of
course is I truly agree that we must preserve the reef, but as we have heard, the reef is currently
endangered by not doing anything up there right now. And I believe that this development will
come a long way in alleviating some of the existing problems that West Maui has right now. One
of them of course is we must do something to alleviate the runoff that is going on up there, and I
think smart development in a small town capacity is the way to do that. I also think some of the
issues we have is traffic. The workforce that comes from Central Maui and South Maui and
other parts other than West Maui to work in West Maui travel that highway. This may be an
opportunity for some of those people to actually move a little bit closer to work. I don't think
this development is going to increase auto traffic anywhere, I think it may actually help to
mitigate some of the miles that are being driven, because some of these people may actually be
able to get closer to work. I also think that, you know, the horse has already left the barn.
You've subdivided everything from the transfer station to Ukumehame, so you have the houses
coming but you have no civic infrastructure. I think if you want to exasperate the problem of
traveling on Honoapiilani Highway then don't put in civic infrastructure, and all those people are
going to have to go to West Maui core to get services. Putting a little bit of a town in the middle
of all that may help to alleviate some of the needs that these people have that will be living in
from Launiupoko to Ukumehame. It is very important that there be some civic infrastructure in
place. And the most important reason I am here is that I read some of the reports and they're
concerned about the school development in West Maui. Well first of all, relying on the State
Department of Education to build elementary and intermediate schools which is the greatest need
for West Maui, that's going to take a long time, it's not on the radar yet. But putting...I've been
in negotiation and I don't want to even use negotiation, in partnership with Bill and Dave to put a
campus of Kihei Charter School there. That campus could be opened in one year, fully
complete, an award-winning charter school serving every student that is there. Plus it can also be
an opportunity for students that are already in overcrowded West Maui schools to travel to those
schools if they choose to. It has been tried in many areas where if you have residents coming
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from Central Maui that are working in West Maui and they carry their student with them, they
get an extra half hour's worth of time if they drop those students off at a campus in Olowalu and
pick them up on the way back, that model has worked. There are many different models of
public education, and the most awarding-winning model for public education is Kihei Charter
School, and it can be at Olowalu in a heartbeat, one year after you say go. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Zarro. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Nishita,
if you'd like to pass that stuff out before we let our next speaker start. We apologize but we're
receiving testimony as we go, and I just want to make sure that our testifier that we're...you're
getting all of our attention and not being distracted by the movement here. We won't hold the
time against you, so don't worry. Thank you. Okay. Mr. Lekven, if you'd like to proceed.
MR. LEKVEN: Good morning. My name is...
CHAIR BAISA: And please correct me if I'm saying that wrong.
MR. LEKVEN: You got it just right. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. LEKVEN: Good morning. My name is Craig Lekven and I'm an environmental engineer for
Brown and Caldwell here in Wailuku. My specialty is planning and design of wastewater
treatment and water recycling systems. I had the opportunity to participate in the County's
Wastewater Community Working Group in 2010 as a technical resource, and I spent over a year
listening and learning to what the community desires with respect to wastewater management
and water recycling, and also the concerns for the environment. We've been entrusted to develop
the wastewater management plan for the proposed Olowalu Town development, and I believe
that the end product of our planning process represents an environmentally sound and protective
system that can serve as a model for future development on Maui. The Olowalu map...excuse
me, the Olowalu Town wastewater will be treated to create RI recycled water that will be used to
irrigate parks, agricultural fields, and street landscaping.
CHAIR BAISA: Can you get close to your mic, please. I realize you tall folks are having a tough time.
MR. LEKVEN: How's that? Is that better?
CHAIR BAISA: Better, thank you.
MR. LEKVEN: Okay. The Olowalu Town wastewater will be treated to create RI recycled water that
will be used to irrigate parks, agricultural fields, and street landscaping. The treatment process
will include biological nutrient removal to significantly reduce the concentration of nitrogen and
phosphorous in the recycled water. We've carefully evaluated recycled water production rates
and seasonal irrigation patterns to develop a plan for a system where in a typical year all of the
recycled water will be used to irrigate vegetation. The vegetation will take up the nutrients in the
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recycled water as the fertilizer it needs to grow, making those nutrients an asset for the
community rather than a liability for the Olowalu reef. A unique feature of the Olowalu Town
wastewater management system will be a constructed wetland. This feature will normally be
irrigated with recycled water and will attract both birds and people. During periods of extreme
wet weather when the supply of recycled water exceeds the demand, this natural treatment
system will serve to provide additional treatment of the recycled water prior to disposal in a soil
aquifer treatment system that will provide yet another layer of environmental protection. There
will be no injection wells at Olowalu Town. The recycled water will be a key element of the
community's integrated water resources system. We've also evaluated ways to reduce the
impacts of storm water runoff on Olowalu Reef. We've looked at best management practices
from all over the country to come up with a menu of options for implementation at Olowalu
Town. Some of these measures have never been used in Hawaii before, but all have been shown
to significantly improve the quality of storm water runoff from new developments on the
mainland. Olowalu Town will certainly not reflect the status quo on Maui with respect to storm
water quality. The reef there deserves nothing less than the best and most innovative solutions
that we can come up with when it comes to enhancing the quality of the storm water runoff from
Olowalu Town. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Lekven, for being here. You
saw the pictures of Honolua Bay that the previous testifier put up there. Is your system going to
be built to prevent something like that?
MR. LEKVEN: Yes. We're really looking at a third generation of storm water management evolution
here on Maui. The first generation was route all the storm water directly to the ocean with no
treatment. The second generation which we have now is that new developments are required to
provide detention basins which can be overloaded and result in the type of degradation that you
saw in those photos. What we're talking about here in the third generation is providing
additional treatment beyond that so that...and these measures would be located on individual
lots. We have things...they're called bioretention rain gardens that can be implemented on
individual home sites to filter the water before it runs off the property. For commercial property
we're looking at things like subsurface infiltration basins to take the storm water from the
parking lot and put it underground, and the idea is to have that water and those pollutants
infiltrate into the ground where it's treated rather than having it run off and go off to the reef
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Lekven, thank you very much.
MR. LEKVEN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Chair would like to take our morning recess, but it's going to be very brief We have a
large number of testifiers. We are up to almost 50 people, and so we're at No. 20. So if we take
a brief recess, we please, please try to be back here at 20 minutes to 11:00. The Chair would
really appreciate that. The meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel) .. .
RECESS:

10:26 a.m.

RECONVENE: 10:41 a.m.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Our first testifier after the
break is Leland Reiswig, and he'll be followed by Roselle Bailey. If you could please take your
seats as quietly as possible, Chair would appreciate it. The clock's running. Mr. Reiswig.
Leland Reiswig.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (from the audience): He's on his way.
MR. REISWIG: I'm coming.
CHAIR BAISA: Take your time. No, we don't want accidents.

MR. REISWIG: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: It's okay.
MR. REISWIG: I was on the other side of the room.
CHAIR BAISA: It always works, Murphy's Law. If you would go ahead, please.
MR. REISWIG: Aloha, Chairman and -CHAIR BALSA: Aloha.
MR. REISWIG: --Council members. I'm Leland Reiswig. I am a owner in Plantation Estates and I'm
here to testify in response to the Plantation Estates and Honolua Ridge Board request that I
represent them here today. A little background. I've been an owner in Plantation Estates since
2001, I've owned a home there since 2005. I'm a full-time resident of Maui. I'm a past
president of the association, and I have been chairman of the design review committee in
Plantation Estates and Honolua Ridge since 2005. I'm quite familiar with these issues. I was on
the board at the time that the Honolua Ridge subdivision was annexed into Plantation Estates.
The board is asking that you support both, including both Honolua Ridge and Plantation Estates
within the Rural Growth Boundary of the Maui Island Directed Growth Plan. We seek consistent
rules and design guidelines for both Plantation Estates and Honolua Ridge as we are one
community with one association and seek uniform designation so that there can be no inequities.
The Plantation Estate Lot Owners Association is the owners association governing both
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Plantation Estates and Honolua Ridge. Honolua Ridge and Plantation Estates are existing
subdivisions within the Kapalua Resort of West Maui and within the State Agricultural District
and the County Agricultural District. But homes within these areas are more accurately
characterized as resort homes rather than farm dwellings. The Plantation Golf Course, a primary
feature of Plantation Estates, further differentiates our community from a true Agricultural
subdivision. Nearly half the lots within Plantation Estates and Honolua Ridge are built out or
under construction, and therefore Plantation Estates and Honolua Ridge do not represent the loss
of agricultural land or the spread of rural residential subdivisions. We are not seeking to further
subdivide or increase density. As PELOA's covenants and restrictions expressly prohibit
subdivisions of existing lots. We would be willing to accept a condition from the County
restricting any further subdivisions of any lot if the zoning of Plantation Estates and Honolua
Ridge were eventually changed to Rural. We do not seek to prohibit agricultural activities, rather
we seek to keep peace among our neighbors and support established land values by
implementing parameters regarding noise, nuisances, and the type and number of animals
involved. We are aware that some owners may be apprehensive of any change by seeking
designation within the Rural Growth Boundary. We are not seeking to limit other existing legal
uses within Plantation Estates and Honolua Ridge such as bed and breakfast operations or
short-term rental homes. Plantation Estates and I Ionolua Ridge are beneficial to Maui as our tax
rate is based on our high values, and it serves the County to help us preserve the community in a
way that upholds and increases values. Thank you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Reiswig. Members, questions for the testifier? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning, thank you for being here.
MR. REISWIG: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You said that most of the lots are built out -MR. REISWIG: I said...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in Plantation and Honolua Ridge?
MR. REISWIG: I said nearly half.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm looking at a map as of June 2012. I see 8 under construction,
38 built, and then the rest are all vacant lands. What's the total amount of lots in these two
subdivisions?
MR. REISWIG: There's 50 lots...53 lots in Plantation Estates I and II, and there are 25 lots each in
Honolua Ridge I and II. So there's a total of 103 lots.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And a follow-up.
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CHAIR BALSA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So Plantation Estates was built first, then came along Honolua
Ridge.
MR. REISWIG: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And do you see a difference? I mean I believe there's...
MR. REISWIG: In homes you mean or?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well just the way the lots are designed -MR. REISWIG: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and the roads and the whole, you know -MR. REISWIG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --atmosphere and scenery between Plantation Estates around the
golf course versus the big sprawling lots, you know...
MR. REISWIG: The lots in Honolua Ridge are much larger. In Plantation Estates we've got 2-acre lots
only in Phases I and II, and you've got anywhere from 2 acres to 30 acres in I lonolua Ridge.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. REISWIG: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it seems that there's a real difference in the, you know, the, I
guess, how you can utilize the two separate... it's almost like a separate subdivision in a sense,
but yet it's all combined under one homeowners association ... (inaudible).. .
MR. REISWIG: Yeah. The only way that the Honolua Ridge owners can get to their lots is through the
Plantation Estates infrastructure, but the Plantation Estate lots, some of them directly border
Honolua Ridge lots. Now the, you know, the rock walls may stop, but the homes that are built
there, the quality of the homes--I think we provided testimony and pictures--both in Honolua
Ridge and in Plantation Estates are quite similar. While the infrastructure may be somewhat
different, they're quite similar, at least from the appearance of the roadway and neighboring lots.
The farms tend to be in the back, you know, where the people actually do their agricultural
activities. Typically, the houses are built close to the road.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Reiswig -MR. REISWIG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --thank you. Our next testifier is Roselle Bailey, and Ms. Bailey will be followed by
Art Schaupeter.
MS. BAILEY: Chairman Baisa -CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MS. BAILEY: --Members of the Maui County Council, welina. That's another word for greetings. My
name is Roselle Bailey and I'm speaking on behalf of Kaanapali 2020. It is said in a scientific
research paper that if the family neglects to instill the significance of goodness and integrity in a
child at the age of five years, the development of that child will be easily directed or misdirected.
During my elementary, intermediate, and high school education, three things have been ingrained
in my memory. One, a scientific research film showing the study of overpopulation with white
rats in a close environment resulted in cannibalism. Why am I saying this? Because it's
happening. Two, a film of a group of business and government men standing around a table
marveling over the mechanical invention demonstration, saying now we can increase the
production of our workers, and that has happened with technology. We don't know how to take a
vacation. Three, together with my parents, I attended a meeting with representatives from the
Territory of Hawaii disclosing their plans of developing Oahu first, followed by Maui, then
Kauai, and finally Hawaii. The people of Maui have said over the years, we don't want to be
developed like Honolulu, of course they mean Oahu. The people of Kauai--and I've lived there
for 22 years--have said over the years, we don't want to be developed like Maui and worse yet,
Oahu. The Maui General Plan is just that, a formulated, systematic outline of a proposed or
temporary scheme to an objective which is open to change, according to the English dictionary. I
am speaking in support of the Kaanapali 2020 community plan which has been on the agenda for
12 years through no fault of our own. We started with a group of many lifestyles together,
venting our anger, our tears, and words that reflect the love for the place, and we have come up
with the really only true community plan. We will be vigilant to the completion of the visionary
template which has been imitated by others for a vibrant society in accordance to the needs of an
island people. I have five questions for you in governance. One, what is the real economic
engine and its effects to Hawaii's society? Do you know? It's not the veiled tourism, it is real
estate. That's the economic engine. Two, what makes for a vibrant society? We don't have a
vibrant society when we have so many homeless. Three...
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. BAILEY: Four? When are you going to...may I just finish one paragraph?
CHAIR BAISA: Would you please.
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MS. BAILEY: When are you going to review for deletion or change those laws that are obsolete?
When will you declare this is Hawaii, a region with towns, villages, cities, and with their place
names, character, and place...space? And what do you value? The Kaanapali 2020 visionaries
from the community have addressed these questions with concern and hope. Now speaking as a
Hawaiian, you have a chance to look at our environment for its maintenance from mauka to
makai and for its restoration for our sustenance. Everything is connected. Everything has its
causes and effects. It is not incremental, it is a whole. And my brother--I don't want to ride on
his coattails--Ed Lindsey has been pushing for this project.
MS. HAMMAN: Five minutes.
MS. BAILEY: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Bailey. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you. Thank you very much.
MS. BAILEY: May I just make one correction as a Hawaiian who hears Launiupoko mispronounced -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. BAILEY: --to Launiupoko. They leave the u" on lau out and add the "a .
-

-

CHAIR BAISA: Once again, so we hear you.
MS. BAILEY: It's lau, la-u, u, launiu, there is no a, there is no launivaa. So it's Launiupoko. It's the
short leaf, niu, coconut tree.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. BAILEY: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We had a little lesson today for everybody. Thank you very much, Roselle. Our next
testifier will be Art and I'm going to fracture your last name, maybe you can share when you
come up. And the next person to follow him will be Gwen Ili raga. If you would.
MR. SCHAUPETER: Good morning, Madam Chair. Good morning, Council members. My name is
Art Schaupeter. You were very close. I'm a resident and I have a home up in Plantation Estates.
We've had the home for ten years, been a full-time resident for a little over three years. I am also
on the Plantation Estate Lot Owners Association for over two years. I'm speaking as an
individual today, and I support the change from Agricultural to Rural for both Plantation Estates
and the hill.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And good morning, thank you for being here. Now
many people on your homeowners association board?
MR. SCHAUPETER: Five.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And four reside out of Plantation Estates and one out of I lonolua
Ridge. is that correct?
MR. SCHAUPETER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. SCHAUPETER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier is Gwen Hiraga, and Ms. Hiraga will be followed by Uilani
Kapu.
MS. HIRAGA: Good morning, Chair Baisa and members of the Committee, General Plan Committee.
My name is Gwen Hiraga from Munekiyo and Hiraga, Inc., and I'm representing both Kaanapali
Land Management Corp. and Pioneer Mill. Thank you for the opportunity to offer testimony this
morning. My testimony is focused on the Planning Director's proposal for the Wainee
community which is located on Map W-3. Okay. This Wainee community is not a new project
and testimonies were presented to the General Plan Advisory Committee, the Planning
Commission, and information was also provided to Council members previously. The Wainee
community proposed plan was put together by a community planning group that started meeting
in 2003. Although the group has not actively met during the last two years, updates are
discussed monthly during the Kaanapali 2020 meetings. The group suspended its meetings
pending the review and adoption of the Maui Island Plan. May I therefore request your
consideration for inclusion of the entire Wainee community, as designed by the community
group, within the Urban Growth Boundaries, and also to reflect appropriate revisions that will be
necessary to the narrative portion of Chapter 8. I appreciate this opportunity to present this
request. And, Chair and Members, I did provide written testimony from Mr. Bruno Ariyoshi who
was testifying...written testimony in support of Kaanapali 2020 and Wainee, and also Mr.
Howard Kihune, testimony in support of Wainee. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Ms. Hiraga? Seeing none, thank you
very much, Gwen. Next testifier is Uilani Kapu, and she'll be followed by Adeline Rodrigues.
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MS. KAPU: Aloha.
CHAIR BALSA: Aloha.
MS. KAPU: My name is Uilani Kapu and I'm here testifying on three issues. Leiali'i is one of my first
issues. We had meetings with the State. We do have some problems with their plans. Leiali'i
should stay within for the Hawaiian Homes, Hawaiian people. It's a ceded area. It's a project
that should be given to 49 percent and lower. It shouldn't go into affordable housing because
their project is pretty much the same as a Hawaiian Homestead properties, and it is not fair to go
out to other people that are not Hawaiian. So there is communication with them. I understand
that their housing has been dropped which is a good thing, their size of housings. Leiali'i is not
something that should go forward right now until discussed with Hawaiian Homes that should
have proper rights to that place. Our 49 percents need homes. They should be the first ones that
need to go for that housing areas. It should not be given to anybody that gets off the plane. My
next one is Olowalu. I did have Tanya Lee-Greig come in front me and ask me for concerns. I
do have concerns about where their wastewater treatment plant is. the burials that are around the
area, and I hope that we can somehow have communications and talk stories in regards to that.
Because looking at where the wastewater treatment plant will be going, it's pretty much sea
level. I don't know how you're going to be able to manage something and not have overflow
going into our ocean right there where our surfers go and our fish is gathered. And the
second...the third one is Launiupoko. Launiupoko. Okay. That's a huge one for me. And
Kuleana Kuikahi and everyone that has been in Land Use Commissions, in procedures that have
been--how should I say it--a big controversy, a huge controversy for Lahaina. Only because we
were in the LUC for four years, I should say, telling them they're not going to be doing farming,
and these people that testified before you and sat right across us and said we are farmers, we're
going to do farming. And now they're here asking you to rezone it? Come on, give me a break.
We still have appeals in that court, in that case. I couldn't sit back there, really quiet mouth,
listening to them lie through their teeth when they lied to us in the beginning. I don't know what
to say about it. They should be taxed high because they're not even doing what they're supposed
to be doing. But that's an issue for you folks to decide on and something that really needs a lot
of stewing over. I'm just here, I presented our...a recent bill that has passed legislation with Mr.
Abercrombie and our Aha Moku paperwork with you folks. Aha moku is looking forward to
working -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. KAPU: --with the County and doing our part as community members in looking for burial sites,
taking notes from kupuna and things that they remember about certain areas, looking at our
fishing areas and our coral reefs and doing our part so that we can sit down and work together
with everyone in a humble manner and proper place. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you -MS. KAPU: Aloha.
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CHAIR BAISA: --very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Our next
testifier is Adeline Rodrigues, and she'll be followed by Ke'eaumoku Kapu. Good morning.
MS. RODRIGUES: Good morning, everyone. My name is Adeline Kaahui Kamaile Ulihau Rodrigues
I am named after Mt. Lihau in Olowalu. I was born in the old Olowalu School teacher's cottage
December 21, 1929 to John Hoolulu Kaahui and Louise Leialoha Fujishiro, and I'm almost
83 years of age. Both my parents were born in Ukumehame and my paternal grandmother in
Olowalu. I am here to testify in favor of the Olowalu Town development. We have had several
meetings and discussions with the landowner and its developers, and they have been responsive
to our wishes. It will bring improvements to us that we have not had before. Olowalu Elua is
installing improvements to the water and fire hydrant systems for existing residents, and I am
one of them. I want a town now and not 20 years from now. I want to feel that I had some
involvements with the developer as long as it's done right, small scale community for Maui's
families, not just another high-end gated community. Olowalu Uka wanted a gated community,
that's a no-no in Olowalu. However, if we are sincere about changing Maui to grow and develop
in a sustainable manner retaining our small town rural character, sense of place, and quality of
life, and building communities that are separate and distinct where residents know their
neighbors and help each other and can walk to stores, parks, to the beach then Olowalu Town
should be approved as an example of a model, sustainable town. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any questions for our testifier? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Rodrigues, if you'd hang on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCIIRAN: Hi. So you then recall when it was actually a camp and plantation
town then?
MS. RODRIGUES: There was.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. And what was the population you figure at that time?
MS. RODRIGUES: I wouldn't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think I heard tossed around today 500, perhaps. Does that sound
maybe possible?
MS. RODRIGUES: Maybe.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so do you...and I guess this new proposal is probably going to
house 3,000-3,500 maybe possible people in that area, and you see that as a sustainable, sort of a
nice round figure to be inserting within that area where you're at today?
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MS. RODRIGUES: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I'm also curious about, you know, 'cause I know you're
affiliated with the church that is sister to my church.
MS. RODRIGUES: I'm the moderator, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And the...what are...is there plans to rebuild . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. RODRIGUES: Yes, we are. We're waiting for the County to give us permission or permits or
whatever you call that, and we're ready to go. We want our church to be built by 2013, and
that's why we're building a church. We're going to have a Olowalu Town and I hope whoever
lives in Olowalu will come to our church. I'm with the United Church of Christ.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This is the developer that's going to assist you in building this
church, though, not the church?
MS. RODRIGUES: I asked, I asked them.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? If not, thank you very much.
MS. RODRIGUES: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Ke'eaumoku Kapu, and Mr. Kapu will he followed by Bill
Johnston. Good morning.
MR. KAPU: Ili, aloha mai kakou. Good morning, everyone. My name is Keeaumoku Kapu from
Lahaina, Maui. Four issues I'd like to talk about. One is the Hawaii Housing Financial
Development Corp. For affordable homes I see the units is up 4,105. I think the final decision
rests with the legislation on this affordable homes. They plan to be developed on ceded lands
under Act 176. So legislation has final approval. Being that's the case that legislation has final
approval for the Leiali‘i—what do you call it--master plan, I think the County needs to really
consider what would be the recommendations from the legislators and to gather a lot of input
from the native Hawaiian community on whether or not this project should go forward because
it's ceded lands. The other issue I'd like to talk about is the West Maui Land Company's
so-called Puunoa subdivision plan, the village. Wow, surprise, back on the docket again. We
actually filed a lawsuit with the County in 2003 which actually stipulated a position in our case
to require that the County provide that these developers provide or landowners, they provide 50
percent of their development of their agricultural lots to be based on 50 percent volume of types
of agriculture growth that they're going to do. Now they're asking for a Rural change? This
issue was in front of the Land Use Commission, started in 2000-2001, went into the appeals and
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still in appeals today. So I don't think any consideration or recommendation should even go
forward with any Rural change on these lands or else we may find ourselves right back in here
`til 11 o'clock night time. From the last time when the Puunoa subdivision went up for a 201G
fast track, we followed this thing all the way through. I mean a lot of you weren't here at the
time, we were here, and we're still here. Another issue, Makila Rural. That one was...is in the
Land Use. That one is...has been very tensional for us. That back then all these people came out
saying that they're going to be doing farming. all these kinds of things that they to do, now
they're requesting for a change? These people knew what they bought into. They saw the
conditions of the properties like the Launiupoko residents. I have hundreds and hundreds of
testimonies in the Land Use on how they was going to acquire or allow their lots to be in
agriculture, and I still no see nothing yet. Does it even justify my argument as a person who
filed a declaratory ruling with the State Land Use Commission in the beginning? Followed up
with a lawsuit in the County because some Public Work director all of a sudden rubber stamped
the development for Puunoa subdivision which required the County to place 50 percent of their
agricultural plan to make sure that they did agriculture in those areas. Now all of a sudden I seen
the change right now before us that we're going to have to be in a higher court all because you
guys cannot get your act together. This Planning Commission or whatever, you guys better get
your act together, because I'm pretty fed up with this point already, and the only option I going
go from here is straight to the judge. because I have enough evidence, enough information to go
forward. We can work it out peacefully. You guys make the recommendation that you see fit.
From one agriculture subdivision for five years arguing the point -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. KAPU: --to this point now. And now they want to change it and our argument still exists. So
mahalo for your consideration and your time, everybody.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very -MR. KAPU: Aloha.
CHAIR BALSA: --much, Mr. Kapu. Any questions for the testifier? Thank you. Our next testifier is
Bill Johnston, and Mr. Johnston will be followed by--oh boy--by Mark Deakos or Deaka. I'm not
really sure. Please go ahead, Mr. Johnston.
MR. JOHNSTON: Aloha, Chair Baisa and members of the General Plan Committee. My name is Bill
Johnston and I am here to talk to you about the General Plan for West Maui, specifically
supporting the Olowalu Town plan. I am here representing today the Olowalu Lanakila
Hawaiian Church as its treasurer. My first association with Olowalu came back in December
1973 when my girlfriend and I traveled from our college town on the mainland to Maui to seek
her parents' permission for me to marry her. Fortunately for this haole, they said yes, but in
addition to the positive outcome I was struck by the amazing sense of family that existed in their
Olowalu village town...home. I will never forget one of the first weekend nights during that
visit when folding tables and chairs were set up outside for a small gathering so that the family
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could get to meet me. Maybe it was actually just a chance to get together again as a family.
There must have been 80 to 100 Rodrigues and Kaahui family members there, some of them
related by blood, many of them just related. Most of the guests brought food, beverages and
ukuleles, and a good portion of the food had been caught or gathered in the ocean just 20 yards
from the family home. From that date of the first visit forward, I associated Olowalu as a family
place, 'ohana. This is the first thing that appeals to me about the plans that the Olowalu Town
developers have in mind for this community. From the very beginning they have bent over
backwards to determine what people currently living in Olowalu, as well as residents all over
Maui were interested in in having as part of a new community. Their plan focuses on a
family-friendly environment where people can sit out on their front porches and get to know
their neighbors or they can walk from their homes for a few minutes to a small restaurant for a
quick meal or a small store or shop to meet their shopping needs, and where jobs and schools are
close by. After that visit in '73 I didn't know how or when but I was determined to find a way to
move to Olowalu. And then life got in the way. Thirty years later, in May 2003, we finally
moved to Olowalu and remained there for over five years during...until October 2008 when our
home in Wailuku Heights was completed. While we both love our current home, I can tell you
without reservation, that if Olowalu Town had existed when we arrived on Maui, we would have
jumped at the opportunity to have bought a small lot or a newly built home in that community.
That leads to my second reason for being a supporter of Olowalu Town plan. During the five
years we lived in Olowalu, I commuted to work in Kaanapali for two years and then Wailuku for
the last three years, and it was the perfect location for me to make those commutes. And it gave
me a first-hand view of traffic on those routes. During that time I watched as thousands of
commuters each day were on the road from towns like Wailuku, Paia, Kula, and Kihei headed to
jobs in Lahaina and other western towns. And it was also true, the fact that a similar number of
commuters were headed in the opposite direction from West Maui to jobs in Central, North,
Upcountry, and South Maui. Allow Olowalu Town to be built and you slice significant
commuting miles from the majority of the families that choose to live there. That's right.
Despite what opponents will tell you, the plan will diminish traffic for people on Maui. I
attended during the course of this process several GPAC meetings and watched on TV as the
Planning Commission held meetings on this plan. I was ultimately pleasantly surprised and
happy when the Olowalu Town plan was approved by GPAC in a vote of 21 to 4, and also
pleased when the Planning Commission voted 5 to 2 in favor. All of this was done in the view of
the public. Then something unexpected happened. In the one step of the process where public
scrutiny was not allowed, a decision appears to have made, been made by the Planning
Department to exclude Olowalu Town plan from the Maui General Plan. I can't sit by at this
stage without voicing my concern about this change of direction for the General Plan. I ask
today that this Committee respect the process and decide on the merits of Olowalu Town as
presented by the developers and previously approved throughout the process.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. JOHNSTON: May I...
CHAIR BAISA: You can please conclude.
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MR. JOHNSTON: Thank you. In conclusion, I want to leave you with these thoughts. As Members of
this Committee you have the once in a lifetime opportunity to approve a community that will
wholeheartedly embrace the Hawaiian culture in its design, in a manner rarely seen in any town
in Hawaii past or future, and at a site that was once the home of a thriving Hawaiian community.
Lastly, you have heard from and will hear from a group of opponents to the Olowalu Town plan
this week. They have presented the same testimony throughout the process, and the committees
and commissions have voted in favor of Olowalu Town in each step of the process. But more
importantly, the developers of Olowalu Town have listened to all of their opposing comments
and have implemented measures to address each of their issues. Again, I appreciate the time
you've given me today. Please include Olowalu Town in the General Plan. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. The next
testifier is Mark, and I think it's Deakos, I'm not really sure. You'll probably have to correct me.
And he'll be followed by Thelma Kaahui.
MR. DEAKOS: Thank you, Chair and Council members. Mark Deakos, I'm the executive director of
the Hawaiian Association for Marine Education and Research. And I'm here today to ask that
Olowalu not be added as an urban growth area on the new Maui Island Plan due to its imminent
threat to the adjacent Olowalu reef, pretty much the only healthy reef we have left here on Maui.
So why care about the reefs? Well let me give you a few numbers. From a recent NOAA
technical report dated October, 2011, 65 percent of Maui visitors are repeat visitors. So why are
they coming back to Maui? Well the report states tourists spend over 30 million a year on
marine recreation in Maui. It involves snorkeling, diving, fishing, surfing, all reef associated
activities. This in turns generates a whopping 3.1 billion in revenue for lodging, food,
transportation, and retail industries. And in addition to its economic value, many local residents
rely on our healthy reefs for food, protection from storm surge, erosion, and a better quality of
life. And the reason I show you the documents, this is not just opinion, this is evidenced based,
so I'm going to show you the hard documents that support this. So suffice to say, our reefs are
pretty valuable. I think we can all agree. Yet a report from the Department of Aquatic
Resources--you've heard it on a previous testimony--states that our, many of our reefs have
declined 25 to 80 percent in the last 1 0 years, loss of coral cover. So how is this happening?
Well over 40 years ago we didn't really know better. Poor coastal planning and management,
they were pretty much status quo. But today we know what damage it will cause to the reefs
when we pave the adjacent watershed areas, divert the streams, introduce sediments, pollution,
nitrogen loads. Just look at Kihei, look at Maalaea, look at West Maui. So today we can no
longer plead ignorance, we know what we do with our coastal development. So even our Maui
Island Plan policies, great policies, reflect that increased awareness to mitigate against threats to
our reefs. So of all the places, to put a small town next to Olowalu reef doesn't make a lot of
sense. We know the uniqueness of this habitat, the 500 year old corals. It's the largest fringing
reef in Maui, the biodiversity. My doctoral research there describes over 300 manta rays that
utilize this reef for cleaning, social, and reproductive purposes. And this is, you've heard again.
this is one of the few places in the world, a handful of places in the world where you can see this,
so to lose that habitat would be a travesty. Urbanizing Olowalu directly adjacent to one of
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Maui's only remaining healthy reefs is essentially economic suicide. So the town can be moved
but the reef can't, and once this reef is gone there's absolutely no way to bring it back. So please
do not recommend Olowalu for urban growth, and I assure you that your children will thank you
for it. I have a couple minutes, I just want to add one thing. I would encourage the Council,
you'll hear a lot of testimony in favor of Olowalu and it's, you know, a pilot project. They'll tell
you we know the reef is valuable, we know all these things are important and we're going to
mitigate against all of it.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. DEAKOS: So I encourage you to ask them how, you know , who is accountable when that...when
those dream plans don't come into fruition? When there's damage, who is accountable for
Maalaea when we lost 90 percent of coral cover there? Thank you.
-

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much. The next testifier is Thelma Kaahui, and Ms. Kaahui will be followed by
Thelma Akita-Kealoha. Hello.
MS. KAAHUI: Aloha kakahiaka okou.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MS. KAAHUI: My name is Thelma Puanani Kaahui and I live in Olowalu. For those who use the word
pono, you have to live it. For those who use the word ahupua'a, you have to live it. For those
who use the word manao, you have to understand it. Expressing one's mana'o in a pono way
about an ahupua'a should be respective of those who live in that ahupua'a. I would like to see
Olowalu Town today and not tomorrow. Please remember my comment on pono, ahupua'a, and
mana'o. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Our next
testifier is Thelma Kaahui, and...I'm sorry, is Thelma Akita-Kealoha.
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: 'Tow unusual is that to -CHAIR BAISA: Isn't that amazing?
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: --have two Thelma's?
CHAIR BALSA: Of all the people. Anyway, Thelma Akita-Kealoha will be followed by Gordon
Cockett.
MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead. Thelma. Thank you.
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MS. AKITA-KEALOHA: Good morning, Chair Baisa and General Planning [sic] Committee members.
Thank you for allowing me to testify today. As you've heard if you don't already know, my
name is Thelma Akita-Kealoha and I am representing FACE Maui housing and land use
committee, and we are here today to testify in support of the Olowalu Town project. And I see
some of our signs over there. Hello, thank you for supporting. Many points have been made this
morning and voiced about the mixed land use that's going to be in Olowalu, the walkable,
sustainable community, having businesses there, having schools there. having parks and open
space there. I also heard a sense of place and quality of life. I have to say as I was driving down
this morning with my daughter...I live in Pukalani which is also a small town and I love it there.
I like that it's small and has open space and land. We were driving down from Pukalani and my
daughter and I were talking about open space, about sprawl, because now as I drive down and as
I was explaining to her, I can see how the communities are blending. She could see how the
communities are blending. You know I grew up in a small town. I grew up in a plantation town
of Paia, and I walked to school every day. We had a bakery on the corner. We had a...our
neighbors were like families to us. We could go up the street and buy milk and eggs. So I like
this small town concept. I don't want Maui to become another Oahu, like many of the people
who testified here today. I also wanted to say that FACE Maui has supported this Olowalu
project because it fits into our main four principles for development, and I'll read those four
principles to you. The development must be in the GPAC Urban Growth Boundaries and Maps,
number one. which it was originally. Lots of people testified on behalf of this project. Number
two, they must have affordable homes and rentals for families that are 120 percent and below the
median income, and create affordable housing for our local working families. And some of these
families are members of our organization. You know I have a family here today who has three
generations of their family living in one home, and, you know, they can't afford to get a place of
their own. They're renting that place, but this way it's affordable for them. Number three, they
must have community support and input. And today, today I've heard many local families and
people supporting this development. And number four, we must take the environment into
consideration. So in conclusion, FACE Maui is asking that this development be put into the
long-range planning and the General Plan maps for West Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Kealoha. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Gordon Cockett, and Mr. Cockett will be
followed by Rodney Funakoshi.
MR. COCKETT: Good morning, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. COCKETT: --ladies and gentlemen of the County Council. My name is Gordon C. Cockett, as
I've said before. I'm going to keep it short. I have three items to mention. One is Lipoa Point
which has previously been mentioned, and this should be kept in preservation. It should not be
in any kind of development, and I'll keep it there. The second thing is, when we're discussing
various developments, please keep in mind the shoreline water and reefs, and I'll cut it right
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there. There's no need to go beyond that. Number three is affordable housing for the local
person. Owner/occupant would be a good idea, not offshore owner and B&Bs. If you look at
the large, very large developments that have occurred here on Maui, you'll see that the developer
was offshore, the contractor was offshore, and they brought in their laborers from offshore.
When those laborers got here, they joined the unions, they paid their dues. When the project was
finished, what happened? Everybody left except the workers, they workers stayed here. Then
you have the union leaders, we need jobs for our workers, our members, and it keeps
getting...add on, add on, add on, infinitum. I cut it there. Thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Cockett. Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Next testifier is Rodney Funakoshi. and he'll be followed by Rick Prahler.
Good morning.
MR. FUNAKOSHI: Good morning, Chair Balsa and Members of the General Plan Committee. My
name is Rodney Funakoshi, I am the Land Use Planning Administrator with the State of Hawaii,
Office of Planning testifying on behalf of Jesse Souki, Director of the Office of Planning, in
support of the Villages of Leiali'i. The Office of Planning strongly supports the planned Villages
of Leiali'i development. We urge the County Council's General Plan Committee to favorably
consider including all of the planned Leialli project within the proposed Urban Growth
Boundary of the Maui Island Plan. The Villages of Leiali'i furthers the administration's New
Day Plan. The master planned community will help to rebuild our economy by creating good
jobs for the development and construction industry, and also in partnership with the private
sector. partnerships can be forged to facilitate the construction of high-quality, affordable
workforce housing. The Villages of Leiali'i site is centrally located in West Maui just mauka of
Lahaina Town. It's adjacent to the civic center, close to Lahainaluna High School, the Lahaina
Cannery Shopping Center, and near the visitor destination areas. There is good access to the site
via Honoapiilani Highway and the new proposed Lahaina Bypass Road. From a locational and
planning standpoint, it makes perfect sense to develop these lands. The entire site of the Leiali'i
is within State Urban District. The Office of Planning which represents the State's position in
Land Use Commission proceedings testified in support of the petition. Land Use Commission
reclassified the site in 1990, balancing the need for agricultural lands with the need for affordable
housing. The Land Use Commission found that the Villages of Leiali'i represents a major effort,
develop a substantial master plan residential community which is appropriate for West Maui.
The Land Use Commission standards encourage urban growth primarily in existing urban areas
where adjacent public facilities are already available or can be provided with reasonable public
expenditures. Regarding affordable housing, the provision of housing for all income groups but
particularly for the low, the moderate, and gap groups is a critical matter of State concern. The
Hawaii State Plan goal is that there he greater opportunities for people of all income to provide
affordable homes. At least 50 percent of the Leiali'i project is required to be affordable to
households at less than 140 percent of the HUD average median income. This amounts to more
than 2,050 affordable homes. Since Land Use Commission was granted in 1990, diligent
progress has been made, and a revised master plan is currently undergoing final review. As
currently shown in the draft Maui Island Plan, only 181 acres or only 20 percent of the
undeveloped Leiali'i project lands are included in the Urban Growth boundaries, and 747 acres
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have been excluded. This amounts to what we consider to be a substantial downzoning and will
severely curtail the potential for obtaining affordable housing in the West Maui area. The
Villages of Leiali'i is centrally located, making diligent progress, and has the potential to provide
a substantial number of affordable workforce housing, very much needed in West Maui.
Therefore, the Office of Planning strongly supports this project. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Fujimoto [sic] for being
here. This...can you just elaborate a little bit more on the concept of ceded land and leasehold
that this actual project is on and the concerns that have been ongoing with that? There was some
previous testifiers that touched upon those concerns, so I'd like to know from yourself how this
is being addressed and what does that mean to people who are going to purchase these homes
should they be built'?
MR. FUNAKOSHI: Okay. If you don't mind, they are representatives from HHFDC. if that can be
deferred to them, that would be preferable.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They'll be coming up for testimonies?
MR. FUNAKOSHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? Seeing none, thank you very much, Mr. Funakoshi. The next
testifier is Rick Prahler, and he'll be followed by Stan Fujimoto.
MR. PRAHLER: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. PRAHLER: My name is Rick Prahler and I'm with the HfIFDC which is the State agency tasked
with creating affordable housing throughout the State. The State envisioned Leiali'i back in the
late 1980s as a master planned. predominantly affordable community with about 1,120 acres and
4,800 units. In 1990 we completed the master plan, the Environmental Impact Statement, and we
obtained the LUC reclassification to Urban for the project. We were included in the West Maui
Community Plan in '92-'93 and are currently in the existing West Maui community land use
maps. The State has invested over $29 million in the project to date. We helped expand the
Lahaina Wastewater Treatment Plant. We have drilled two test potable water wells. We have
installed a portion of the sewer and wastewater reclamation lines necessary to service the project,
and we have completed construction drawings for further waterlines, a reservoir, and the balance
of the sewer and wastewater reclamation lines. In 1993 after we had started on the project with
the infrastructure for Village 1A, the Office of Hawaiian Affairs filed the ceded lands lawsuit
which effectively stopped the project. The US Supreme Court ultimately ruled in about...in
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2009 that the State has vested title the land, and we are now trying to restart the project. In the
interim though, we did sell Village 1 to the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands and they
completed the approximately 116 homes that were where the infrastructure had been put in place
in the early '90s. We feel that we have common cause with the Maui Council in creating
affordable housing for the local community. We do not have special powers like DHHL or even
DLNR, we need to work through the County in order to obtained the entitlements, et cetera. And
our program would be to issue an RFP for a master developer, and then we would encourage that
developer to work with the County through its Administration and Council for the necessary
approvals. And I will be submitting this testimony to the Council after this.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Prahler. So the question that I had -MR. PRAHLER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --previously, you touched on it. So you're saying that it's worked
through the whole court system and currently it's all straightened out?
MR. PRAHLER: Well no, the court I guess has ruled that the State does have title to the land. The
Legislature has stepped in and Act 176 which I think may have been superseded now by Act 169
where the State Legislature has to provide a super majority if there is ever an effort to sell ceded
lands. So in its present form, we would look at either doing it as leasehold or a community land
trust which is a sustainable leasing situation, where the people who come into the project would
have a long-term lease on the property. It is, you know, it's sort of a new thing. There aren't
many examples around, but it's I think the best way to move forward at the present time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. All right. Yeah. Thank you for sharing that.
MR. PRAHLER: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Just one question. We heard it earlier here and I think it's important. 'Cause you said
leasehold, so this would then make it affordable in perpetuity?
MR. PRAHLER: Yes. There...I mean I don't think we can do leases in perpetuity, but we can certainly
do 65 years or something and possibly longer.
CHAIR BAISA: So as long as the lease would be?
MR. PRAHLER: Right, right.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I think that's really important to us.
MR. PRAHLER: Thank you.
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CHAIR BALSA: Thank you. Any further questions for the gentleman? Seeing none, thank you very
much. Next testifier is Stan Fujimoto, and Mr. Fujimoto will be followed by Carolyn Fox. Good
morning.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Good morning, Madam Chairman, Chairman Baisa, Council members. I will be
referring to a map which I have attached to my testimony, and I have extra copies here if you
need them. My name is Stan Fujimoto, Fm a project manager with HHFDC in support of the
Villages of Leiali'i project. In 2009, HHFDC completed three master plan concepts for a new
urbanist community, using sustainable land use planning for compact, higher density, walkable,
bikeable neighborhoods with a mixture of residential unit types, mixed-use neighborhood
centers, and connectivity for all modes of transportation. The master plan for the Villages of
Leiali'i is the basis to develop this urbanized area for mixed uses. The master planned project
includes the lands mauka and makai of the Lahaina Bypass. The first phase of the Villages of
Leiali'i includes the area makai of the Bypass Highway. HHFDC would like to issue a Request
For Proposals for the first phase development below the Bypass Highway which will include onand off-site infrastructure for water, wastewater, roadways, and interconnections based upon the
master plan. In the current Maui Island Plan map, only a portion of the first phase is within the
Urban Growth Boundary. To allow HHFDC to proceed with a cohesive master plan and obtain
viable responses to the Request For Proposals for the first phase, we respectfully request that the
urban growth boundary include the additional makai area up to the Bypass Highway as shown on
the map colored in brown which is attached to my testimony. The first phase as master planned
includes this additional makai area and would need to be included within the Urban Growth
Boundary. The portion of the master plan mauka of the Lahaina Bypass will be developed after
the first phase has been substantially developed and extends beyond the horizon of the Maui
Island Plan. We believe that the proposed greenbelts within the Leiali'i project should be
eliminated, because the purpose of the green belt is to separate distinct communities and the
Villages of Leiali'i is one community. The draft EIS for the three concepts was published on the
OEQC website in December 23, 2010. HHFDC would like to complete the draft EIS and issue a
Request For Proposals for the master planned area below the Bypass Highway as the first
increment of the Leiali'i project. We respectfully request that the General Plan Committee
consider our request to include the additional makai area within the Urban Growth Boundary and
the proposed revisions to the text of the Maui Island Plan included with our testimony for the
initial increment of the Leiali'i project. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
Mr. Fujimoto, thank you very much. Our next testifier is Carolyn Fox, and she'll be followed by
Mike Foley.
MS. FOX: Good morning. Almost good afternoon. I'm here today, I'm speaking on behalf of myself
and my husband, and I'm here to endorse the adoption of a proposed Rural Growth Boundaries
converted from Ag in Launiupoko. I'm a homeowner there and I have an agricultural farm plan
that I got with my land. Much of this Agricultural designated land is non-arable. The land
consists of sheer cliffs, rocky outcroppings, and dry, semi-arid land. I'm not saying the whole
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subdivision was like that, because I knew they planted sugar cane there, but there is, there are
parts that are not farming, they're not farmable. The only way that I can implement the farm
plan that I have is to truck in ton after ton after ton of arable topsoil and then to water it using
huge amounts of water which is not a good use of this land. And so I would...it's disrespectful
and irresponsible water use. I can plant a little home garden and use the produce which gives me
great joy, but to actually farm there it...on the land that I have is not possible without a huge
investment and also using resources that should not be used for that particular use of the land.
From what I hear from some of my neighbors, the farm plan approvals have become just not
doable, and so therefore they can't get...if they want to improve their property they can't get
building projects approved because they need their farm plan. So everyone is caught in this
Catch 22, and I would like...urge the Planning Commission to really look at this and to see what
is reasonable and also a responsible use of the land. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Ms. Fox, thank
you. Our next testifier is Mike Foley, and Mr. Foley will be followed by Pat, Pat, Patricia
Nishiyama. I'm looking at it and I'm thinking Aunty Patty. Good ahead, Mike.
MR. FOLEY: Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the Council Committee. My name is Mike
Foley, I'm speaking as an individual. I lived in West Maui for ten years, one year in Lahaina and
nine years in Napili. Four of those years I sold art on Front Street in Lahaina, and four years I
commuted from Napili five days a week to work as this County's Planning Director. So I know
West Maui very well. Soon after we started updating the Maui General Plan, the staff and
consultant asked developers and major landowners to show us their dream plans for their
property. In West Maui the staff and consultants recognized there was a serious need for
workforce housing and that the future development was limited by the region's only access, the
Honoapiilani Highway being too often closed because of traffic accidents and wildfires. We also
realized that the Lahaina Bypass would take many more years to build and still didn't include a
route for the most troublesome area between Maalaea and Ukumehame. The staff and
consultants evaluated all of those master plans submitted. In West Maui we supported projects
with affordable housing that were near jobs and schools, such as Wainee Village, Kaanapali
2020, Villages of and Pulelehua. The project that scored the lowest of all of those
master plans was Olowalu. Olowalu had residents only when there was a sugar mill there. The
new residents of 1,500 housing units would have to drive through the congested highway into
West Maui or through the Pali to South and Central Maui. Olowalu would also need a sewer
treatment plant, an extended water system, parks, storm water facilities, and a fire station. The
1,500 housing units are projected to house 462 students, and all of the public schools in West
Maui are already exceeding capacity. Even if the developers donated land and built a fire station
and built a school, the County cannot afford to staff a fire station in Olowalu, and the State
cannot afford to build a...staff a school in Olowalu. After the developers build all the required
infrastructure, it will be impossible to provide affordable housing. Building a new town in
Olowalu conflicts with the basic Maui Island Plan objective to allow development near existing
jobs, schools, and infrastructure. The Pali to Puamana Parkway Master Plan...oh, I also wanted
to correct a statement that was made earlier. The Planning Department...Planning...previous
Planning directors, the County Administration has never supported development at Olowalu.
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There's no change in that recommendation. The Pali to Puamana Parkway Master Plan is
extremely important to continue including in the Maui Island Plan, and I'm pleased to see that
it's still there. There's been strong, consistent support by our West Maui Citizens Taskforce, the
General Plan Advisory Committee, the Maui Planning Commission, and the previous Council for
this ambitious plan to create an eight mile long open space corridor on the shoreline from
Lahaina to the Pali. With the money from the County we bought 100 acres at Ukumehame to
start this project, and we need to continue to acquire land -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. FOLEY: --in Makila, Launiupoko, and Olowalu to protect this spectacular coastline for surfing,
fishing, picnicking, snorkeling, camping, and whale watching. After a new highway is
moved...sorry, after the new highway is moved uphill away from the ocean erosion, the old
highway can be used for bicycling and parking for beach access. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Foley. Members, questions for Mr. Foley? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Mr. Foley, thanks for being here.
In regards to the Pali to Puamana Plan, as you recall in the Makila area, the new...the Bypass is
now being sort of, you know, diverted more mauka.
MR. FOLEY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So are you...what's your idea or do you know what the plan is for
the makai, the extra makai lands and portions? Is that all going to be put into the whole P2P Park
Plan?
MR. FOLEY: We're hoping that it...yeah, that the parkway would include all the land from the
shoreline up to the new highway in that location. The hope was to have a corridor of 600 to 800
feet along the shoreline all the way from Lahaina to the Pali. There's some areas where that
distance isn't possible, and there are some developments of course already in Olowalu on the
shoreline. But that was the hope was to have 600 to 800 feet all along the shoreline, not 100 or
200 feet, that's inadequate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair and Mr. Foley.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for Mr. Foley? Seeing none, Mr. Foley, thank you.
MR. FOLEY: Thank you. Oh, I wanted to correct one earlier thing about population projection. The
population projection for Olowalu is over 4,200 people.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. FOLEY: Most of those would have to drive a long ways to work.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Next testifier is Patricia Nishiyama, and she'll be followed by Terri Erwin.
Aloha.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Aloha. Aloha, Chairperson Aunty Baisa and Members of the General Plan
Committee. My name is Patricia Nishiyama, aka Aunty Patty Nishiyama. I am coordinator of
Na Kupuna 0 Maui but speaking to you on, as an individual. I am here to support Wainee
Village, Kaanapali 2020, and Olowalu. I grew up and have lived in West Maui all my life. My
childhood days were spent in Puukolii Camp and now I live near Wainee. I live with and care
for my grandchildren. I worry about their future and wish with all my heart they will be able to
have their own home in the future. I have been involved in the community affairs in West Maui
for many years. I have attended and given my manao at many Kaanapali 2020 and Wainee
Village community planning and sessions. So to have many others in our community we spent
countless hours in planning these projects to provide housing, parks, healthcare, and other
facilities that are community needs. The General Plan Committee should approve the project
that the community have worked on and adopted. My feeling is that people who don't even live
in West Maui should not have the right to tell us what we can and cannot build in West Maui.
Only the people who live there should make the important decisions. The people can be further
discussed during the community plan process. Leave it to the community to provide the details.
I hope one day that I can visit my mo'opuna in Wainee Village by walking a few steps to their
house. but I heard that the Planning Department only include a small portion on the north side.
The entire area needs to be approved so my mo'opuna can live closer to me. There are many
other Lahaina families in the same situation who will also benefit by Wainee Village. The same
should be true for Kaanapali 2020 and Olowalu. The boundaries for the entire project area
should be included. Let our community work out the details of what should be built on these
projects. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you very much. Any questions for the testifier?
MS. NISHIYAMA: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, thank you, Aunty Patty. Next testifier is Terri Erwin, and Ms. Erwin will
be followed by John Seebart.
MS. ERWIN: Good morning, Chair and Members of the Committee. My name is Terri Erwin, I'm a
member of the organization FACE Maui, Faith Action for Community Equity, and I'm testifying
on behalf of the organization and also myself I'm a resident and business owner in Wailuku.
I'm testifying in support of the Olowalu Town project. As many of you know, FACE Maui has a
consistent history of being in support of affordable housing which is pretty hard to come by here
on Maui, and so this is an important project and it has the full support of the organization and my
personal support as well. I respectfully ask the Council members vote to establish Urban Growth
Boundaries and Rural Growth Boundaries in order to include the proposed development of
Olowalu Town. The GPAC and the Planning Commission maps included Olowalu Town, and I
ask that you honor the countless hours and creativity and energy and public testimony that went
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into those documents, in spite of the General Plan maps created by the Long Range Planning
Division for West Maui which fail to include this responsible development of affordable housing
for Maui families in Olowalu Town. Time and time again hopes have been raised for the
development of affordable housing on Maui but it just doesn't happen. Market forces work
against it, the bad economy works against it. For families and even builders, the lending crunch
works against it. But the need for affordable housing for local families is still urgent, and it is
not going to disappear or even abate, not in a location like Maui. So many nebulous and unseen
forces work against local families and their dreams of affordable home ownership. So please as
a legislative body elected by local voters, be a specific and intentional, visible force for
affordable housing and the future of Maui's families. So today I ask you to vote for our families
by supporting the Urban Growth Boundaries and Rural Growth Boundaries for West Maui that
would allow the construction of Olowalu Town for local moms, dads, keiki, and kupuna. Thank
you for your attention and consideration.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for our testifier? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you. Ms. Erwin, thank you for your testimony.
FACE Maui, is FACE Maui sure that if Olowalu's project moves forward that will construct their
homes?
MS. ERWIN: I'm sorry, I'm not...I don't understand your question.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Your testimony to us indicates that we're not doing enough to promote
affordable housing and you cited the justifications. Justifications like the economy crash or, you
know, some of these developers they fly by night, some go and, you know, actually do
something, some actually don't. They wait for their projects to be sold so they can make money
off of it. Your testimony bothered me today because it seems like, you know, we're not doing
enough to move affordable housing and that is far from the truth in terms of number of projects
that this body had already approved.
MS. ERWIN: May I...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So what does FACE Maui know about the Olowalu project that gives
you assurances that your affordable homes for your kupuna and your keiki will be built?
MS. ERWIN: Thank you for expressing your concern, and I want to be sure to clarify for you that there
was certainly no slight or disparagement intended in my remarks. Rather, a simple...I think a
frustration that's shared by all of us that affordable housing is difficult to get done, to make the
numbers work, right, frankly to do that -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, thank you.
MS. ERWIN: --as opposed to building something else.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Point made. Is FACE Maui aware of any assurances?
MS. ERWIN: I am not in a personal position for that; however, I do know that Thelma Akita-Kealoha
and the other leaders of the organization have been in much closer contact than I have personally.
And I...based on my own acquaintance with the developers and my review of their research
materials, I am confident.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. I just want it on the record from FACE Maui. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Ms. Erwin, thank you.
MS. ERWIN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is John Seebart, and he'll be followed by Drake Thomas.
MR. SEEBART: Aloha, Chairman...Chairperson Baisa—there a great start--and Council. My comments
are really general in nature. I've been up here before and said the same thing time and again. I'd
like to start with the analogy that I learned in...studying economics, which doesn't mean money,
it's when we do something, what are the consequences, more aptly. And the analogy, there's a
concept called diminishing returns, and there's an analogy that illustrates that. And the analogy
is if you have a flower pot and there's a flower in the flower pot and it's the most beautiful
flower in the world, and it's so beautiful that you plant another flower. And that's beautiful too,
and you plant another and another and another until you have a pot full of dead flowers. Now an
island is much like a flower pot, we have a very limited amount of resources. We have needs,
and I'm listening today, there are...it's a plethora of needs and wants and developments and so
on and so forth, and I'm glad I'm not sitting where you guys are. Really. Generally speaking, I
think that the Maui Island Plan that was developed through a lot of hard work by a lot of people
is what should be done as a general rule, and that there's a slippery slope when we come to
exceptions to these things. Having said that, I hear the people from Olowalu, but I think that the
reef itself is a very, very important and precious resource for Maui, and I can't criticize their
particular plan, all I know is a lot of scientists and environmentalists are very, very much against
it. And when I drove by there this morning--I live in Kahana--I noticed that they're working
there. They have big equipment. They're tearing out the foliage that's probably non-native, but
bottom line is you've got a lot of open fields and so forth, and as we approach the winter with
possible hurricanes and so forth coming in--hopefully we don't get a hurricane--but a lot of rain
from one. And I think you're going to see from what they've done right now...I know that there
are some mitigations that they've done, but I think you're going to see the kind of thing there
that Les Potts showed--I believe it was Les--or no, it was John Carty showed those photos of
IIonolua Bay with all that red dirt down in the water. And those kind of sedimentation events
will kill the reef. There's a lot of other things I'd like to talk about. So I'm against that, but I
also do not like the Villages at Gordon Cockett mentioned how they bring people in to
work on the projects and what's left over later are the workers. I think that is absolutely goes
without saying. And I also think there's a huge problem when we talk about affordable housing.
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I mean everybody wants it, nobody's against it, but to actually accomplish it is a very difficult
thing, especially when it's combined with leasehold. There's a tendency for these kind of things
to put people in there with...if it's going to be affordable when they sell or when they leave, what
is their motivation to keep the place nice? So there's a huge, huge issue here about whether or
not you're creating an instant slum. Now the State is asking you to basically change that line
that has been established in the Maui Island Plan and I forget how many hundred acres they say
it is but it's very big. It would be...
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. SEEBART: Thank you. It's very difficult to get a project with affordable housing that actually
works and doesn't end up being a detriment to the community. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
Mr. Seebart, thank you. Our last testifier before we take our noon break will be Drake Thomas.
MR. THOMAS: Good morning, Madam Chairman and Council members. My name is Drake Thomas
and I am testifying on behalf of Harbor Quest Hawaii, my partners Lance Thomas and Al Pelayo.
Thank you for the opportunity to testify during your deliberations regarding the West Maui
Directed Growth Boundaries and for your efforts to preserve our community's character,
encourage an open space policy, to protect our environment and to promote and preserve our
cultural resources. In the spirit of these goals we would like to submit for your consideration,
our vision of what we believe is a bold but achievable plan for the construction of a new mixeduse harbor here in Lahaina. And I believe everyone has been given booklets on this. This harbor
would have its entrance approximately one mile north of Lahaina Town in the area now occupied
by the collapsed ruins of the old Mala Wharf The harbor entrance would require and include
removal and disposal of the crumbling remnants of the wharf and thus eliminating a dangerous
and unsightly liability for the State. A channel approximately 650 feet long and 125 feet in width
would be constructed through what is now Mala Wharf access road. The channel would transect
Front Street, opening into a harbor basin with a surface area approximately three times the size of
Lahaina Small Boat Harbor, and be situated on a 24-acre parcel currently by the Harry and
Jeanette Weinberg Foundation. This harbor concept would include a vitally needed vessel haul
out facility, state-of-the-art slips for over 140 fifty-foot vessels, and a spacious open-water
configuration providing a safe refuge for vessels during Kona storms or hurricane conditions.
While helping to address the acute shortage of available slips, it will also provide a loading dock
for visiting cruise ship passengers, which would alleviate congestion at the Lahaina Small Boat
Harbor, and make available room for a possible inter-island ferry terminal with abundant
parking, should this be required as inter-island traffic increases in the future. The harbor design
incorporates a two-level mixed-use village, comprised of retail shops, restaurants,
condominiums, and boat slips, utilizing underground parking where possible, in an effort to
maximize open space. This approach will be enhanced by the ultimate in open space, the harbor
itself A centerpiece of this development, located on Front Street at the mouth of the harbor
would be a Polynesian Institute of Celestial Navigation and a Polynesian Voyaging Canoe Visitor
Center. An important component of this institute is an easily accessible and ADA-approved
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ramp to a long shore dock which will be dedicated to Maui's voyaging canoes, Mo'okiha and
Mo'olele. We are mindful that there are many projects that are being proposed for West Maui,
and that our harbor plan represents a conspicuous departure from less dramatic developments. In
our judgment, we believe that our mixed-use harbor village would enhance the character of
North Lahaina, creating a new visitor destination for this already vibrant town. Additionally, we
are convinced that such a village concept would generate enhanced property tax revenues to the
County, over and above those of conventional residential projects. In the interest of
transparency, late Friday after we sent out the booklets and dropped off these circulars, we
received a letter from attorneys representing the Weinberg Foundation indicating after several
months that they had no particular interest in this project. It is our hope however that they will
reconsider if there is community interest and support for such a project. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And hi, Drake, nice to see you.
MR. THOMAS: Hi ... (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that was your final point was something that I had a question
about -MR. THOMAS: Very good.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --of the land I think when I spoke to you. Stanford Carr who
already has ideas for the area and then of course it's, you know, Weinberg property itself. So...
MR. THOMAS: That is correct. We had tried for months to obtain this information, because to our
understanding of it, it's just exploratory until Friday late afternoon when we got a letter.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you for that follow-up.
MR. THOMAS: Thank you so much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes --53-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: --Mr. Victorino. I'm sorry, if you'd hold on a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I'm sorry, I know it's almost lunchtime and the longer we ask
questions. But I've been conspicuously quiet all this time so I really have one question I need to
ask.
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right. You know I've always been very intrigued with the fact
that you're well aware of Maui has only one useable harbor.
MR. THOMAS: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whatever, and if that harbor was to be shut down for whatever
reason, we're shut down. And Mala was and in back in history--and I've looked it up--was a
main entryway to this island of Maui for many, many years. . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. THOMAS: That was my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So all of this development of that would also incorporate the
ability should Kahului be shut down that this harbor could be used as a secondary harbor?
MR. THOMAS: This would. And in answer your question, this would have a draft of approximately
10 feet through the channel with 125-foot wide channel, so yes. And I think that's a very
important consideration, it would have access.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that would be deep enough for barges and other important
commodities that need to be brought into this County?
MR. THOMAS: My guess is that would not be the case for a barge. I think 100...basically the rule is
that design of a harbor entrance wants to be five times the beam of the largest vessel using it. So
that would make for a very skinny barge, but it would certainly be another point of entry with a
smaller vessel. I think that would qualify.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. 'Cause this is a very important subject because we're the
only county in the entire State that has only one entry, one harbor in the entire.
MR. THOMAS: That's true and that's not enough, and nothing on the West Side that really would
provide a harbor of safe refuge, and I think that's a very important consideration when you
consider all the vessels that...speaking about reef damage, that during Kona storms, we're all
very cognizant of the fact that there's no place to hide. And this would give a place for vessels
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to come in during extreme Kona conditions or a hurricane and drop the hook and ride it out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions? If not, Mr. Thomas, thank you.
MR. THOMAS: Thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, we're going to take our noon break. And in case
you're wondering what you're going to do on your noon break, we have piles of testimony that
are going to be delivered to your desk in just a few minutes. And so we will see all of you back
at 1:30. Thank you very much. And also to the folks in the gallery, I'm sorry but we need to
have a lunch break. Our Staff needs one as well as you. Thank you. Meeting is now in recess.
. . . (gavel) .. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:11 p.m.
1:35 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Chair would like to thank
everyone who's returned, and thank you for the lunch break, we all needed it. I'd like to just for
the record let you know who's here this afternoon. We have Member Carroll. Good afternoon.
Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have Member White, Member Pontanilla, and myself. So quorum is present. And
excused this afternoon are members Mateo, Couch, Hokama, and Victorino. Okay. We will
resume public testimony. The first person to testify this afternoon is Hannah Bernard, and shell
be followed by Kaniloa Kamaunu. Good afternoon.
MS. BERNARD: Aloha. My name is Hannah Bernard and I'm glad I'm the first one speaking after
lunch before we all get sleepy. So I'm the president of Hawaii Wildlife Fund whom I'm
representing today. I believe you have written testimony you received via e-mail last night. And
I'm also on the board of the Save Honolua Coalition and Surfrider, and you've already received
testimony from both of those entities previously so I will not reread or rehash that testimony. I
simply want to do some supportive building on some of the earlier testifiers, and also to clarify
some, again, it's already been pointed out, some, maybe some inaccuracies that have been
portrayed by various speakers. So first of all, I did live on West Maui for 7 years and have been
engaged for the last 21 years in the marine resource management of that area. Also, I still have
my first-born son living over there. I don't live there now, and I appreciate the comments, those
of us who don't live there shouldn't have a say in what happens there. But I was an expert
witness in a case when I lived there, and this case was the development of Old Airport Beach,
also known as Kekaa or Kahekili. Kahekili is an area that has development now and it didn't,
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and the community filed a contested case hearing because we were concerned about the threats
to the reef there, beautiful reef, fabulous, thriving, healthy reef. People fish there, we recreated
there, it was amazing, gorgeous. And it was...past tense because it's not anymore. If you've
been there lately then your heart is broken like mine, because it's in decline and it's on the verge
of collapse, biological collapse. And so what we're seeing there is big dead zones, dead areas,
big areas of dead coral, no fish. A place where the injection wells are leeching into the ocean, the
place where the seep is coming out, and it's measurable and it's been documented in four
different scientific studies. So we tried to mitigate that development. We tried to reduce the
impact that that would have on that area, but we couldn't because even though we did our best at
that time, we didn't realize...although there was some warning and it was actually in the record
that there may be some concern for injection wells which were put in for the Lahaina Sewage
Treatment Plant right there mauka of the development. And so it was expected that they might
have an impact within about ten years, and indeed they have. And so it's no doubt that that reef
is about to collapse partly from that seepage from groundwater. So this particular development, I
just want to point out that many good people have testified that they think it's great because it's a
model, and it's a model in that it is done by Maui boys. But please understand that they could do
better. They could have done better and they should do better because they know better, and
they've not done their best by this reef because this reef, Olowalu reef is one of the most
interesting biological and geological structures. And it protects us from hurricanes, it's got, as
has been said earlier, it's got lots of living coral, aggregate and skeletal structure. It's one of the
places that's really resilient. It's got an ability to recover from natural damage, but the death by a
thousand cuts will kill it if we continue to do other things mauka that impact it and sedimentation
is one of those major concerns, and keeping the development off the makai side. And what I
wanted to clarify was that the County never approved developing at Olowalu, especially makai
side of the highway. It has been said earlier that the Director and the Planning Commission
approved it -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. BERNARD: --but they didn't. So that is something that needs to be clarified. And I hope that the
developers will talk to the people who think that it has been approved and correct that
misunderstanding that your clients have. So your people who are thinking that they're
benefitting didn't want to do so at the expense of the reef, I know that. They wouldn't, so that's
something that needs to be clarified for them. There really isn't any mitigation in place or if
proposed that will protect that reef appropriately. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Bernard. Hang on. Any questions for the testifier? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Hannah, for being here. That was most
interesting in regards to, you know, your studies regarding trying to protect the reef. Just a fast
question. Have you ever had contact with the people that want to develop Olowalu and talk
about how do we protect the reef and find out how we can mitigate some of the problems that
may occur should this project, you know, move ahead?
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MS. BERNARD: No, they never did contact me to ask those of us, you know, who maybe could have
provided some support. But I do think that, you know, one of the things that could be done is
maybe a bond for millions of dollars for if the reef is damaged by the development. Or maybe
it's the billions of dollars that had already been expressed too. But there needs to be more than
just mitigation.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, I think you answered my question. But, you know, from
your side approaching the developer, have you done that?
MS. BERNARD: Have I reached out to the developer?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MS. BERNARD: No. I have not.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. And our next testifier
will be Kaniloa Kamaunu, and he'll be followed by Lesley Bruce.
MR. KAMAUNU: Sorry, I had to run all the way back to Waiehu to check on my son. So...well my
name is Kaniloa Kamaunu, I am from Waihee Valley. And my whole thing is about I have no
control over whether the development goes on or not, and due respect to the kupuna that have
talked to me about their wishes for it to move on. Being that they're from that area, you know, I
give them that, but I also talk about basically the rights that I already have vested. 1839 it was
already legislated in the Kingdom that there were three parts of the government: one
representing the chiefs, two representing--or I should say representing the mo'i--two representing
the chiefs, and the other was representing the native tenants. That was already put into law.
There were rights, privileges that we were already given. In the 1900's there was a
Congressional debate. The Congressional debate was talking about who actually was citizens of
the country of the United States or the Republic of Hawaii. During that time...this is talking
about August 12, 1898, and this Congressional debate, the question came about who is, who was
citizens and if there was anyone against the process of being naturalized into the territory
becoming part of the United States. Well in that debate, the final thing was there was a group of
people that did not want to become of the process. Well because when they passed that law, it
took these people out of play, they were never to become part of the process. And if you look at
the apology letter, 103-150, it reiterates what was already done in the 1900's. It states that we
never gave up our rights to sovereignty, neither did the Kingdom by plebiscite or referendum. So
there was nothing to state that the native Hawaiians were no longer sovereign. Till today, if you
look at the proposed Akaka Bill, Akaka Bill refers to the native Hawaiians, the special political
relationship between the United States and the native Hawaiians. Why is that so? Because
Congress still has not acted upon the sovereignty of the native Hawaiians. Looking at that, we
are a political...in a political situation. These are forms and statements made from your
government. They're still saying that we are sovereign. Congress is the only body of
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government in the United States that can act upon the rights and sovereignty of people. They
could not do it because it was not within their rights to do so, and that debate in 1900, the
apology letter, the Akaka Bill attest to such things. So what does this come down to? When you
deal with these areas, the resources of these areas mean the ocean, the mountain, the water,
everything within that area, now the resources come into play. And because we have been
legislated as a part of the government on the Kingdom of Hawaii and because the United States
does not claim us as their people, you have to look at the statutes that you incorporated in your
HRS's, 'cause statute claims that it's the law and that there is an action and it must be taken.
Either you must forbid an act or you must address the act that is going to be taken.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. KAMAUNU: So what you have to do is whenever you put this together, you have to separate us.
You cannot look at us as if we are part of the United States. We have set vested rights as native
tenants. It is a lawful term, it has lawful rights, and they need to be acted upon. If not, you break
the statutes, meaning that you break your own laws that the State of Hawaii has incorporated.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Kaniloa. Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. KAMAUNU: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Lesley Bruce, and Ms. Bruce will be followed by Tom Cook.
MS. BRUCE: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Council members. My name is Lesley Ann Bruce, I
represent myself. I am a member of the GPAC. Today I share with you a picture, thanks to Bob
Chambers who publishes this in his magazine about the ocean around Maui. I'm sharing also
ideas regarding proposed West Side developments. The picture shows the creatures that may
inhabit the reefs offshore--I think you each have a copy of this picture--at Olowalu and other
reefs that are still intact in Maui. Close to the shore, precious, unique, and valuable reef, flora,
and fauna are there because there has been no mauka development in some areas. Contrast the
Maalaea reefs which have been collapsing or are collapsed, because in 1952 the harbor was put
there, and the 701 established condominiums from the harbor to Kealia Pond. I support the
Planning Director's protected Growth Area Boundary change, Exhibit E. Exhibit E, this matrix
of July 12, 2012, side two, the slender side. D-103 is Olowalu Store Rural area and D-104 is the
Olowalu Village Rural area, updating word use. West Maui is very fortunate that infill additional
housing for residents and workers there can he provided close to the development center of
Lahaina Town, Map W-3, 2012. This will provide homes and places to work without the further
endangering of the sensitive, precious, and unique reefs of Olowalu. On Map W-3 there appears
to be room within the Rural Growth Boundary of Wainee Village or on either side of Lahainaluna
Road close enough to walk or bike to work, to school or to town. What was once fertile West
Side agricultural land can continue to provide food for a self-sustaining, prosperous agricultural
culture out of town and there'll still be fish on the reefs. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Ms. Bruce. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much. Our next testifier is Tom Cook, and Mr. Cook will be followed by Junya Nakoa.
MR. COOK: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Council members. My name's Thomas Cook, I'm here
speaking as a member of the community, also a past member of the GPAC. I wanted to give
testimony in support of Kaanapali 2020 and Olowalu. During the long GPAC process, those two
particular, what I would call, community-based plans that were... Kaanapali 2020 had been in
process for a while as well and Olowalu had germinated before the GPAC. There was consistent
broad-based, deep community support for both of those projects. The reason that I feel that those
two projects are unique and a good opportunity for the community is they're really locally based.
I think it was Councilmember Mateo's comment about developers coming in, flipping property
and leaving. Developers have a bad name for a reason, a lot of them deserve it. I'm a contractor.
I'm not a developer. We need developers, we need all aspects of the community, but when you
have groups of local residents who are willing to...who make a commitment, a financial and a
reputational commitment to develop something...and these guys are on the line, we know where
to find them, we're going to see them, our kids to go to school together. They really do care
about the reef, they care about the surf breaks. They're I think making a statement about
opportunities and growing on Maui as much as this business endeavor. As far as Olowalu's
isolated...being somewhat isolated, to me as a builder I see that as a unique opportunity to
implement a lot of the new mitigation measures that are available to mitigate groundwater runoff,
groundwater contamination, and it isn't just talk, it's planned and it'll be implemented. All of
our eyes will be on that development when it's happening, it isn't going to happen overnight.
We're going to have an opportunity as a community to judge and weigh in on how well they are
or aren't performing, and I'm just optimistic about that. About four years ago I sent all of the
Council members at the time a little tourist picture book. This is the picture of the Olowalu
when it had sugar, and as we all know that it's been several years since there's been sugar at
Olowalu. It was commercially farmed for sugar cane for decades. I'm sure that there was runoff
and issues at the time. I don't think it's all that great now being a desert and being...it's even
worse, previously farmed land that has been allowed to lay fallow that can...is more subject to
erosion. So for them to make improvements in the area I think would be a benefit. And
Kaanapali 2020, it's like picture book, awesome perfect of a community coming together, getting
the...coming together to work together. So I just encourage all of us, what George Rixey said,
you know, if we work together we can mitigate a lot of this stuff We all have...we all love the
island, we all have a very deep commitment, and we may have different professions, but let's
work together and try and make all of this materialize the way that we want. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for our testifier? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Cook, for being here. Yeah, in
the Kaanapali 2020 I've gone to a meeting, you know, ever since I became...when I first was
elected. And, you know, when you say the commitment from the local community, you know,
they put in countless of hours, maybe thousands of hours. Tell me, you know, because I attended
a meeting like nine and a half years ago, how long has this group been in existence?
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MR. COOK: Kaanapali 2020 or -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
MR. COOK: --or Olowalu?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Kaanapali 2020.
MR. COOK: I believe it's been close to 15 years.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Fifteen years.
MR. COOK: You know I don't live on the West Side, I wasn't a member of that group. I know several
members who have been really involved in it. During the GPAC process that organization came
and gave testimony, so I'm quoting more from my experience of a GPAC member having the
opportunity to review and meet and hear. But there was a tremendous amount of local, you
know, grassroots who came and said, you know, this isn't just your average development.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Cook, thank you.
MR. COOK: Thank you for your time. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Junya Nakoa, and followed by Al Lagunero.
MR. NAKOA: How's it.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. NAKOA: Junya Nakoa. First thing, I like thank Elle for letting me know for come over today and
going get the one in Lahaina, I'm going be at that one too. But I testified for and against a lot of
these projects in Lahaina. I've been following this thing for like 17 years. Fifteen years ago I
was on this 2020 thing, I was like 28 years old, never have kids. Now I get two kids so I stay
really thinking I like one house now. What you call, again I testified for and against them. For
`em because I think that's going help us guys out in Lahaina. We're a small town, you know
what 1 mean, us guys know most everybody, but again I don't know the streets but I can tell
which house is there and whatnot. But your big projects that I don't like, like I just heard the
Leiali'i one, kind of skeptical 'cause I don't know about 'em all the way. They should have been
here 15 years ago, so maybe that 3,000 homes could have help us out with the affordable houses.
Now we get developers who willing for do the stuff that the State and the County never have
money for do, so like the bruddah said, we all should get together and help `em out for get these
projects for go. Kahoma, they even going make one ten houses for that Habitat for Humanity,
going ten houses to them buggahs so they helping out them. You know the Olowalu one, kind
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gotta support 'ern 'cause the aunties and uncles, they like hem. They live there, they like 'em so
that's their backyard so I going support `cm. The bruddah who said about the reefs, hey 110
percent I support him. So now the guys, you guys like aunty said, this project is like five year
old kids, you know, if this developers, the two guys who said they going to do the Olowalu, if
they no do 'em, kick 'em in the ass, no slap 'ern on the wrist. Give 'em lickings. time out no
work anymore. Give 'em licking like back in the old days. For real, I no funny, but that's for
real. If they no do their jobs, slap 'em in the head. Okay. For real. And then any developer, you
know what I mean, how they said that they like build these houses, build 'em, 2020. Maybe that
Wainee project is the affordable part of this project 'cause I still never see one affordable housing
yet from this project. So maybe this is here, so we gotta approve that buggah so they can do
what they gotta do. Again, there's plenty people from the community, from Lahaina, us guys
who went go do that stuff. You know the I don't know, only these guys from Honolulu
came so maybe they don't know the whole place, so maybe we gotta go talk story with them.
And then you know the, had one comment earlier about, you know, the construction and all that
kind stuff and all these union guys coming over, you know, for build homes. You know what, I
support 'ern, they stay out here for plenty people, you know, for get jobs, and they said yeah,
after the thing pau then they going dig out and these guys still going be here. I mean maybe you
gotta hold the union accountable for go tell these guys make sure they use all Maui people if can,
Lahaina people mostly, so that the money that they make stays here on this island. 'Cause they
going to go shop, go buy beer, go buy poke, you know what I mean. They going go cruise, they
going go to the restaurants, buy food like that. And so make sure the kine, not mainland kine
guys, you know what I mean? Again, if these developers going use these construction guys, use
this guys that live here, if not, again, slap 'ern in the head. Give 'ern lickings until they learn.
And so that's pretty much some of the stuff, I going say 'ern again later when I come back testify
again. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you very
much. Our next testifier is Al Lagunero. I don't know if Al's still here. If Al is not here we'll
kind of hold him and see if he comes later. I'll put him at the bottom of the pile. Ember
Behrendt, and she'll be followed by Bill Kamai. Good afternoon.
MS. BEHRENDT: Good afternoon. Aloha, Chair Baisa and Council and everyone. Thank you for your
patience all day and your attention listening to lots and lots of testimony. I'm here representing
the reef and the land and my family, my children. And what we're considering in protecting the
natural environment for the future, because we've seen what has happened with so much over
development and large development projects coming in and stirring up the dust and the dirt that
ends up silting the reef. In fact, I think this Olowalu Town project sounds, in so many ways it
sounds idyllic, it sounds like wow, what a cool place to live. I would like to grow up and live in
a place like this and raise my family in this small town atmosphere with all the easefulness and,
you know, of close-knit community and comfort around me, and be close to nature. However. I
think that in light of what we now know about the uniqueness of that reef system, the
microatolls, the...it's actually particularly special we're considering for the rest of the world. It's
like one of the most unique reefs in the world. It's very, very, very special. Again, Maui is not
covered by reefs, they're not all over the island, all around the island. It's just they're in tiny
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little pockets, and many of them have already been threatened and some destroyed, as we're all
pretty well aware of We do a lot of stuff on the water, we spend a lot of time snorkeling and
paddle boarding and we see what's happened, especially, you know, Maalaea, Wailea, all the way
down to Makena. And to think that that might happen here, that would be tragic, it would be
absolutely tragic. So considering, you know, that this plan has so many great possibilities in it,
it's just I think time to back up and really think about the placement and who's going to protect
and care for the reef. Because I mean there's nothing we can do to bring it back once we've
gotten to a certain point in its destruction. We need to protect that biodiversity. We've been
living out of balance to some degree with nature and this is where we need to look at where we
live, who is taking care of that spot, who is taking care of that area directly around us. And I
think if they make the reef the focus in Olowalu Town along with this beautiful mission that
they've created, you know, they might come to some different conclusions. Thank you for your
time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Thank you very much. Our
next testifier will be Bill Kamai, and Mr. Kamai will be followed by Johanna Kamaunu. Good
afternoon.
MR. KAMAI: Aloha and good afternoon, Chairman Baisa and Committee members. My name is Bill
Kamai, I am a service representative of the Hawaii Carpenters Union. here to ask for your
support of Olowalu Town's Master Plan. I'd be hard pressed to stand before you to ask for
support if wasn't for the kupunas who was born and raised in that area going against this project,
but no, instead they are in support of it. They're the ones who had a vested interest in its past
and now through the collaborative efforts of the developer they have a vested interest in its
future. The GPAC voted 28 to 4 to support it. The Maui Planning Commission voted six to two
to support it. The former Planning Director removed it, Lord knows where he's living now. He
cited a lack of infrastructure and jobs, increased traffic, and a surplus of the number of units for
the West Side. The buildout of Olowalu Town is over a ten-year period. It exceeds the
50 percent affordable requirement for workforce housing policy with 750 affordable units.
Olowalu Town proposes to relocate Honoapiilani Highway mauka of Olowalu Store which is
consistent with the State DOT and County transportation plans. There's a no stoplight...there's
no stoplights over the two and a half mile frontage of Olowalu Town. That frontage will have
four lanes instead of two. It'll be 200 feet wide instead of the standard 80 feet wide for four
lanes, and if you ever was caught in traffic for an accident or fire, you would appreciate four
lanes. A wastewater plant with a dual system for irrigation as well as fire protection is proposed.
There will be no injection wells. A solid waste plant will be built for recycling that would allow
the County to expand their existing Olowalu Solid Waste Transfer Station. The master plan
includes designated areas for a post office, school, community center, a church, a library, a police
station, a fire station, as well as 220 acres of park, almost a third of the entire project. The lower
road would be moved away from the surf spot to allow for a park, parking stalls, showers,
bathrooms, tables, as well as a grassy area to accommodate anybody who wants to surf. This
project will create over 1 50 construction-related jobs annually, as well as the projected long-term
employment opportunities for businesses in both the private and public sector. I got this Directed
Growth Plan off of that desk out front. Under challenges and opportunities on the second page,
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paragraph No. 2 talks about the tsunami. Sea level rise and fire hazards also pose a significant
threat in West Maui. Olowalu Town addresses that, it moves the road mauka of the store.
Inadequate infrastructure, Olowalu Town addresses that as well. Paragraph 5, offshore buyers. It
says lack of affordable resident housing. Under comments they said offshore buyers are a
predominant force in the West Maui housing market. Affordable resident housing is scarce,
leaving local families with limited housing options and long commutes to employment. Future
growth in the region should be in locations conducive to providing affordable housing and
should offer a mix of housing types within close -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. KAMAI: --proximity to commercial services, public facilities, employment opportunities, and
transit. So much for the past Planning Director's assessment of lack of infrastructure, jobs, and
traffic. Olowalu Town addresses all of that, so I humbly ask for your support of Olowalu Town.
Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Our next
testifier is Johanna Kamaunu, and she'll be followed by David Kapaku. Good afternoon.
MS. KAMAUNU: Aloha. I'm Johanna Kamaunu, I'm from Waihee. And recently I've been in a Land
Use Commission case and so there's some information that I gained from that, that started me to
think about what it is that we're doing here with our lands, especially on the West Side. And I
learned that for, in order for land to, for ag land especially to be moved out of ag use, it had to be
dormant, and another thing is that the soil didn't, wasn't good and that there wasn't any water.
So basically all of that together means you can't plant. Well in this particular case, it was by
design that the land was left fallow and the water had been--what is it--changed around. What is
that, I should know what that word is.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Diverted.
MS. KAMAUNU: Diverted, thank you. It had been diverted by a flood control project, and I thought
oh, so that's how you can get the land to be determined as non-available for ag use. My thoughts
on that are simply this. You know when someone comes in to buy land, especially if you have
100 farmers here and they're looking for some piece of land to plant, to have an income for
themselves, a legacy for their families, this would have been perfect, this would have been a
good idea. But we don't always have that option when large...well people with lots of money
come in and decide they're going to buy up huge tracks of land. The only problem with doing
that I could see is that now the need for return on that large piece of land has to be comparable.
If it were the small farmers or the small landowners, there wouldn't be that need. And then I
started to see how all these laws that have been created, especially the Land Use Commission,
especially the Planning Commission, is so that we can move our lands into non-ag use. I come
from Waihee where there's lots of water and there's arable land, and we can still plant our land.
And if push came to shove, the kids could always come home and we would be able to live off
the land most of the time. But in this situation as you start to build up West Maui, that whole
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side, you're going to lose that opportunity, that window of opportunity to plan for a more
sustainable future, and I just couldn't see that. And the last thing I wanted to bring up was based
on my husband's testimony, there was a law review article written called Are Ag Lands Ripe For
A Takings Analysis. I would suggest that if not Land Commission award lands and if not
Hawaiian kuleana entitlements would be a better thing to look at as to whether or not is a takings
process going on here. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions? Seeing none, Johanna, thank you. The
next testifier is David Kapaku, and he'll be followed by Puanani Lindsey. David, are you here?
He may have left. I'll put him on the bottom and we'll proceed. Puanani Lindsey, and Puanani
will be followed by Rory Frampton. Good afternoon.
MS. LINDSEY: Good afternoon. Aloha. It's been three years and two months since I last stood here,
and that was with my husband when he was honored by the Chamber for Maui's Treasure of the
Year. So I want to thank all of you for the opportunity today, and hope for your kokua and
support for the 2020 project, Kaanapali 2020. This particular project gathered all the local
community members and actually gave them a blackboard with a chalk so they could draw their
plans as a community, as how they wanted Lahaina to look like, and that was back in 1999. And
to this day, every month we meet once a month as a community group talking about the plans,
talking about what needs to be done, what we have, you know, worked for in trying to get the
development onboard. So I commend Howard Hanzawa who has seen to all of the community
members and their needs and wants. And my husband was a great supporter being Lahaina boy
born and raised, and he always said something like this, the...if the top of the mountain, if the
waters are dirty on the top, it's definitely going to be dirty down below. And today it's
interesting to hear of all these walking communities, bike trails, walking trails, and it's
wonderful, we're going to have mom and pop shops. But these developers certainly--I'm not
only speaking for Kaanapali--they need to be accountable for everything that they do, because
we definitely want our ocean to be clean. And that was another project that my husband wanted
to be sure that we took care of, making sure that the coral reefs, the reef fishes, and the ocean
was clean. So I say to all of you, you have a difficult job but West Maui do need housing, we do
need some work, our people need to be fed. We have our Hawaiian communities wanting their
homes built, and Kahoma Project, they're going to have the Habitat for Humanity homes built.
And that was another thing that my husband worked with West Maui Land. So they're keeping it
open for that, that's wonderful. Olowalu, I must say at this time my husband was a great
supporter of Olowalu back in 2005 when we met that whole week, seeing the community plan.
In 2000 with West Maui Land leaders they had an ocean study done and it was completed, and I
understand in 2007 there was another upgrade on that ocean study, although, I have not followed
up on that. But we are all concerned about the mountain to the ocean, so be sure that if these
developers continue their work, it's important for you to make them accountable. Because once
it's damaged there's no return. It'll take a long, long time to get it clean again, if ever. So I
thank you for the opportunity.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? Thank you. Our
next testifier will be Rory Frampton, and Mr. Frampton will be followed by Heidi Bigelow.
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MR. RORY FRAMPTON: Thank you and good afternoon, Chair and Committee members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: I'm here representing Makila Land Company and their request to have a
Rural designation of land in the .. .(clears throat). . . excuse me, in the Launiupoko area. I have
turned in testimony which shows the area that we have requested for Rural. That's not the Rural
that you see on the map labeled as Makila today under the recent Planning Director's version.
That Rural designation is the existing Launiupoko community and it's separate from Makila. It's
also separate from the area that was referenced earlier by a testifier, two testifiers, the Kapu's
talked about the lawsuit involved in Puunoa. And just for the record, those lawsuit...it wasn't
really lawsuits, they were proceedings before the Land Use Commission and challenging the ag
viability of those areas. Those were separate from the area that the Planning Director has
recommended as Rural. So it does get confusing when you see the different huis up there in the
different subdivisions, but it's important to keep in mind the differences between the areas.
Makila's Rural area was supported by the GPAC, supported by the Planning Commission. The
Planning Department basically talked about utilizing a tool called the Transfer of Development
Rights. Rather than do a Transfer of Development Rights, Makila thought it would be better just
to designate the area for development as Rural, do the park lands that which we've always
supported as Park, and the area in between was Ag. By the way, Makila's plans for the park
along that area have always included two and a half miles of land abutting the highway. The,
contrary to Mr. Foley's statement, his P2P plan in 2005 did not include the area between
Puamana and Launiupoko Beach Park. When Makila turned in their plans where we showed we
could accomplish that with an Ag subdivision, they amended their plans and they've increased
the width of the park in that area. Well they've added the park in that area because it wasn't
shown, and it was 400 feet wide, it wasn't 600 to 800 feet wide like he talked about earlier.
Anyway, we accomplished setting aside those lands via Ag subdivisions, two of 'em on either
side of Kaheleku. Recently we've entered into negotiations with the Mayor where they would
buy one of those subdivisions. And the Planning Department has amended their maps to totally
encompass one of those Ag subdivisions, the one south of Kaheleku in a Park designated area.
And if this Council votes to recommend that whole parcel and the Park designation, they'll
essentially be approving the purchase of that land for park, because that's what this...if they
decide to do that here. my understanding is it is going to he submitted to the Council via a
separate process as well, that land acquisition by the Mayor. Makila is favorable towards that
land acquisition. But again, our request before you today is to have this area above the Bypass
designated for Rural. It would be, the total area would be 270 acres, but half of that would be
preserved for Agricultural or Open Space. The idea would to be a cluster subdivision. Again,
50 percent of the remaining area would be in Ag or Open Space surrounding it. We would use
conservation design techniques to do this cluster subdivision, and it would envision to provide a
focal point for the existing community of Launiupoko, and to provide a park, a playground, and
other community amenities to service the people in that area. The land that I'm talking about
doesn't have any structures on it right now, nobody's living on it. It's still retained entirely by
the developer. So that's the request for that parcel, and we do have it on the maps that were
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turned out to you. And I'll be available when you guys do discuss the maps, because there are
some, kind of a lot of moving parts in this area with the extension of the proposed Bypass and
the different subdivisions that sometimes get confused.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: And I'll leave it at that. So I will be available later or now if there's any
questions.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Frampton. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Rory, for being here. Explain to, well
for me, cluster subdivisions.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: Explain to you cluster subdivisions?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: The idea with cluster subdivisions is that you take a, maybe a larger area and
rather than dividing it equally... in this case it's a good example, we have the ability, we have the
approval to do 11 lots on 270 acres, and that's based on the County's sliding scale and the Ag
ordinance. So you have 11 lots that are relatively cut up about the same size, about 25 acres
each, so you spread 11 parcels over 270 acres. Rather than doing that and what we're proposing
is that you cluster it. You make the parcel smaller. You could actually get a lot more people in
there, take up less of the land area, and then in return, the areas that you've now created in open
space that surrounds it, you preserve it in perpetuity for Ag or Open Space. So it's a more
efficient way to accommodate people or residences or units with a smaller footprint and thereby
retaining the surrounding area for, like I said, Ag or Open Space.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And that would be 50 percent?
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: Yeah. In this case for the 270 acres, 50 percent of it would be in Ag. These
lands are different than the lands that are a little bit mauka in the original Launiupoko
subdivision, and if you've been up there and seen those lands, they're really rocky. Some of
them are a lot more difficult to farm than some of these lower areas. These lower areas still
aren't designated as prime, but there...it is...you can do some ag on it. We just think that rather
than limiting it to just...if it's 11 lots which what it's approved for right now, 11 lots, 25 acres
each, those prices are not going to be affordable to people -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, I agree.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: --regular people. And so we'd like to try to do more of hem. We'll have to
address workforce housing, so our idea is to provide a range of housing types. Not everybody
wants to live in a condo or a high density development, and the idea would be to provide a rural
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opportunity, call it rural, develop it as rural, and provide people with rural living opportunities in
West Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for Mr. Frampton at this time? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And we would like you to be around when we get to it.
MR. RORY FRAMPTON: Thank you. I will.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Next testifier is Heidi Bigelow, and she'll be followed by Hinano
Rodrigues. Good afternoon.
MS. BIGELOW: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, members. I'm testifying here on, regarding Kahoma
Infill Project. It's on Page 8-56. Kahoma Residential Project was before this body in October
through December of 2011 and approved by majority of this Council. On Page 8-56 there's I
think what they're calling a story about Kahoma, the Kahoma Infill Project, and there are just,
there's a number of errors in this story: location, project size, unit count, unclear or erroneous
description, and also incorrect density numbers. I've given the Staff the specific corrections.
Although these are pretty minor changes, it's unknown how the Maui Island Plan will be
implemented, especially at this level of detail, and we don't want to be in non-compliance issues
at the Administration level when we submit subdivision plans. You know for instance the unit
count shows as 88 units, we have 68 units. So my concern, you know, I want to get the Kahoma
lnfill to have the correct numbers, but also my concern extends beyond just Kahoma residential.
I'm concerned regarding the level of detail that's provided for in the General Plan, the Maui
Island Plan and the unintended consequences that could happen, you know, five, ten years down
the road when people don't remember these hearings and all of that. So I guess that one, that we
correct the Kahoma Infill numbers and also that you use caution when getting into this level of
detail with the unit numbers, densities, and all...just the very specific project descriptions or
stories within the General Plan. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much. Our next testifier is Hinano Rodrigues, and he'll be followed by Lucienne de Naie.
MR. RODRIGUES: Aloha mai kakou, o Hinano . . .(spoke in Hawaiian). . . My name is Hinano
Rodrigues and I'm a descendent of ancestors from both Olowalu and Ukumehame. Both
ahupua'a are referred to as twin ahupua'a. You have probably heard from those who oppose the
town, claiming that Olowalu is unique. They are right, Olowalu is unique, but for reasons
beyond their rationale for opposing the development because of the effect the town may have on
the reef. All development has negative effects simply because it is planned wrong. In the last
50 years planning for the most part has resulted in design standardization, and standardization
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breeds mediocrity. Olowalu's true uniqueness provides the opportunity to avoid that mediocrity
and its resulting poor planning. Most of you Council members have the experience and wisdom
to understand that opportunity goes faster than it comes. If our kupuna, no matter what race we
are, had not taken advantage of the opportunity to move here and improve their lives, some of us
would not be sitting here in public service. You gotta chance 'cm. The geographical,
topographical, and natural resources of Olowalu presents the opportunity to do something
different, to plan differently, to live differently. It provides an opportunity for many to not just
come here on the weekends as they currently do but to actually live there. A sense of place can
only have meaning for those who relate to their own community. Along with that sense of place
is the responsibility and accountability to hanai your environment--not malama, malama is an
overused word--to care and nurture your environment. You cannot do that from a distance. In
the practice of my ancestors, the dynamics of life itself is viewed as a triangle. Each triangle or
each point represented by one, the gods, two, nature, and three, mankind. One can never be
exclusive of the other. Each is interdependent upon the other. Everything we do has a negative
effect on the environment. The key is to mitigate those effects. This is not a perfect world. So
in closing, please give the developers of Olowalu the opportunity to prove itself If you do,
Olowalu may serve as a prototype, as an inspiration as to how creative and proper planning on
our island can be for the betterment of its people. In preparation from one of his many battles,
Kamehameha the First looked at his warriors and with the weight of compassion in his heart and
tears in his eyes he said . . . (spoke in Hawaiian). . . Literally what he meant was go forward my
children and taste the bitter waters of death. Metaphorically what he truly meant was go forward
my children and let's face the challenges that face us, for we must. If not, we have to start asking
people to leave Maui. Last in, first out. That's not nice and that is not aloha. I can make a final
comment to clarify something. The question was asked of my mom earlier this morning if the
developers are helping us build the church. They're helping us build the church in the sense that
they're taking us through the permit process. My cousin upon his death, Albert -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. RODRIGUES: --Albert Fujishiro left the church $300,000, and I would be more than happy to
share the books with you guys to build our church. We are building our church on our own.
Frampton and Ward is paid $20,000 to take us through the permit process. There is no free work
done for us.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Hinano,
thank you. Our next testifier is Lucienne de Naie, and she'll be followed by Edward Kaahui.
Good afternoon.
MS. DE NAIE: Good afternoon, Council members. Lucienne de Naie speaking on my own behalf.
First of all, I want to support Kaanapali 2020. They've waited in line. They've had a very good
outreach to the community. But I would like to ask that the Honokowai Preserve be shown as a
preserve on your map. It's been a preserve established for almost 15 years. The landowner
shows it on their maps as a preserve. It's shown as purple but I think it should be green as well,
and your Staff I'm sure can point it out to you. I want to talk about some of the things that have
-68-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
July 23 2012
,

been said about the proposed Olowalu development. First of all, I think the Council needs to
clarify how they're going to make a decision. Is it because developers are nice people or they
have lots of friends or, you know, local families support them or their architect was really top
notch or they have, you know, great PR campaign and everyone thinks very positively about it?
Or are there standards that we apply and we look and say okay, the things that we want in the
plan, in the Growth Boundary meet one, two, three, four, and five? So that's an important
consideration. The County has never supported this project for a variety of reasons, you know,
part of it's in a tsunami zone, part of it just doesn't seem like it would ever be able to afford all
the infrastructure and still do all the things that are promised. I mean I think you need to look at
the numbers. Yes, you know, these are wonderful plans. I attended the charettes, it was a heady
experience with these architects and the incredible stuff that they had built in Florida and other
places. But, you know, I went back and I looked at the Seaside, Florida which is an amazing
place. It is a nice place to live. It has walkable streets. It has front porches. It's a real small
town. They really did it, this family did it, but basically the business there was tourism. And
there's 350 units built of the 650 that will eventually be the whole town. It's only on 80 acres,
250 are vacation rentals, because it's a great location across from the beach and the majority of
the commerce there has to do with, you know, selling kayak tours and selling ocean tours. And
there is no reef there, so there's, you know, all those people going to the beach every day, they're
not slamming the resources too much because, you know, it's a nice sandy beach and they're
having fun and they should have fun. So do we have any control over who is going to live in
Olowalu once that little red line gets established? Can we really say oh, this is going to be for
local families? I don't think so. Is it going to be another Puamana that started out as a place
where people wanted to live fulltime and now is vacation rentals? You need to ask yourself that
question. You also need to realize that during the review process GPAC was told that there were
going to be 500 units that were workforce affordable, 500 units below market, and 500 units
market base. And I have the little brochure and handout at home that says this. I'm not sure if
this is still the case. I just heard Mr. Kamai say 750 units would be affordable. I've heard
another figure of 40 percent would affordable. I think we should just figure out what it is and
how it's going to be enforced, how long it will be affordable, how that's going to work. And as
far as the maps that were approved, the GPAC map took a portion of this project off. We were
concerned about the areas makai of the highway. There's no map in the EIS that's been
presented to the Land Use Commission that speaks directly to what GPAC and that Planning
Commission asked for. The Planning Commission asked for no makai development. Did you
hear one person here mention that? That map is buried in the appendices of the EIS. So you
should have that map in front of you. I'm sure it will be in your packet, and you can see there's a
big difference, no makai development.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. DE NAIE: Because although the road has moved out of the tsunami zone, two villages are put right
makai of the highway and they would be in a tsunami zone. So there's so much more. Fm sorry
I just can't go on. I'll leave you with the fact that every single project I've ever seen address this
body or the Planning Commission says that they are going to improve traffic. How has that
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worked out? It just doesn't seem like it happens. It's easy to promise and hard to do. Thank
you.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you. Members, any questions for testifier? Seeing none, Lucienne, thank you.
Our next testifier is Edward Kaahui, and he'll be followed by Stan Franco.
MR. KAAHUI: Good afternoon, Council members.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. KAAHUI: I am here to testify in favor of Olowalu Town because I live there and I going die
probably over there. So I've listened to people before me testifying about Olowalu reef. When
did you start your research and when did it end? How long did it take? Nobody asked the
question over here. They just let these guys ramble on and on and on. How expert they are. I
took the time to ask one of them, did you do the study on the Olowalu reef? Well. I did the
manta ray. No, I talking about the Olowalu reef, it's a whole reef out there. And for these people
who come up here and make this outrageous statement, they don't even live there, they don't
know anything about that reef. All they do is go back to look at the paperwork of guys that did
the research before them. Well if that research was 20 years ago, 10 years ago, things change,
and I want to hear them say oh, if the reef dying...is the reef dying or is the reef going to die
when you put in the development. That is important. Because where you coming from making
these statements here because you do not approve of the project itself and you use the reef as an
excuse to not have the project go forward? What is your solution if the reef is dying? Not one of
you go out there and monitor the reef Did you guys do water testing? Every week? Once a
week? Twice a week? Couple years? Where are you? Well I can speak for myself. I was a
volunteer on Oahu, Malama Maunalua. We did water research. We monitored the streams
Wailupe and Kuliouou, and this was every week. Every week, maybe twice a week we did the
monitoring. We have information all on your computers. We went out there and we removed the
invasive species. And for your information, this invasive species was brought in by the
University of Hawaii, at least three of 'em. You don't get that information sitting here, but I do
because I worked on Oahu. Removed the limu from Maunalua Bay, we planted limu in there,
and a lot of you sitting around probably don't even know how to plant the limu, take it back
where it belongs. So, you know, I can't...1 was just going standby and watch and listen to
everybody but cannot, I have to speak up, because I am from Olowalu. I spend my whole life,
raise my children there and my grandchildren. and to have people come here and talk about a
place where I grew up, knowing nothing about the place, nothing about the culture. Oh yes. they
use the name, ahupua'a. If you know what it means, if you live in that ahupua a, you stay right
in there, that's your fishing ground, Olowalu. You don't go outside the boundaries. But I just
don't like the idea and want this Council to know that, you know, it really bothers me to hear
people come here and make statements and don't even get questioned about it. I've been to the
GPAC meetings, they made the statement they had 10,000 dives in Olowalu. My whole life, I no
even go close to that, but nobody questions them. So yes, we need a scientific community but
we want them to come and solve the problem. If the reef is dying, teach us how to save it. Don't
keep us reminding it. We don't need somebody reminding us.
.
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MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. KAAHUI: So, Council, please listen to what everybody has to say and question them, ask them
questions. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Kaahui. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Thank you for coming. Mr. Stan Franco, and Mr. Franco will be followed by
Chad Fukunaga.
MR. FRANCO: Hi, I'm Stan Franco, Chair Baisa, Members of the General Plan Committee. I belong
to a group called FACE Maui, a faith-based community organization with 25 churches and
community organizations as part of FACE Maui. The important thing here is that we are of faith
based. We have Catholic churches, UGC churches, Methodist churches, Episcopal churches, the
Jewish congregation as part of our group. We have from the day one when this group was
formed, FACE Maui, about four years ago, had affordable housing as its main issue, a primary
issue. I have been involved in affordable housing since 1988. Our group prior to FACE Maui,
Housing for the Local Person helped Danny Mateo create the Residential Workforce Housing
Policy. We went out into the community, went to four different areas, Hana, Lahaina, Kahului,
and Makawao and listened to what the people had to say. And the people said all the same thing,
we want decent housing that is within our means. In 1975 the US bishops made this a criteria on
their letter called The Right to a Decent Home, that we need decent housing for people within
their means. I know this, there's been much discussion about the environment, and I cannot
speak to that because I don't have that scientific information. But if it is a problem that we
cannot get decent housing because I believe Olowalu will provide the decent housing that we
need. Some of the housing, we need more of course. And so we...for that, FACE Maui has
supported this project. Again, if the environmental issues are our concern, put conditions on the
approval. Tom Cook I think was more eloquent than I am on this issue. But we need housing for
our people. I don't have any of my kids here with housing. My girls are 39, 35, and 30. If I
want to bring them back to Maui, I can't afford to. I'm retired, I have my own house. Gladly I
had that opportunity as a kid when I was first married that I could get into housing. Housing was
built for local people when I was buying my first house. Today it seems with the prices we
cannot get our people into housing. How can we build a community? One last thing, the
question is how can I trust Bill Frampton and David Ward? That was one of the questions that
came up. I know Bill's father and mother personally. I have worked with Bill's father on social
services. I've shaken his hand. I've looked Bill in the eye and said are you going to build the 50
percent or not? And he said yes. Based on that, based on his family's reputation, we need to
build Olowalu. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Franco. Members, any questions for Mr. Franco? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And hi, Stan, nice to see you.
MR. FRANCO: Hi.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you mentioned you've been involved with affordable housing
since 1988?
MR. FRANCO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I know the numbers are very, very dismal to date in regards to
affordable housing. So in your best, you know, educated answer here, why do we not have these
figures? I mean there's a lot of projects that have been approved and promises that have been
made throughout all these years, especially in West Maui, and yet nothing's come to fruition. So
why is it that HLP, FACE Maui, whoever is not holding those people accountable, not getting
those promises, you know, fulfilled today? So just wanted comments.
MR. FRANCO: Well, Elle, I think the, you know, the County of Maui has all those requirements, all
those entitlements with the conditions on it. We need to build within the system of the County
and enforcement on it to make sure those provisions that were required of developers are carried
through. For FACE Maui we have worked with Joe—remember, Joe?--on the 50 acres. We went
out there and supported that. We had a Rally in the Valley to speak up for development of
affordable housing. That 50 acres, it was stopped because of iwi. We worked with EAH on a
project in Kihei, affordable rental project. We also worked with them on Imi Place. Both
projects were stopped. We, Elle, are just as frustrated with you that affordable housing has not
been built. We...I'm scared. My time is gone, I'm 68. My children and my grandchildren,
what's going to happen to them? We need decent homes within the means that we pay our
people, and we need to make the people accountable. I think is the County of Maui needs an
enforcement branch to make sure that these provisions that are granted to...when people are
granted their entitlements, that the provisions for affordable housing be required and be
enforceable and be checked on so that people are doing what they said they were going to do. I
believe Olowalu Town will do this, because I have a personal relationship with Bill and his
family.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you. Any further questions? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PON IANII,LA: Thank you. Thank you, Stan, for being here. And thank you for
mentioning that 50 acres, and we got 50 acres but it hasn't been decided upon because of certain
cultural stuff that needed to be cleaned up. So once it's done then, you know, the County will
have that 50 acres to provide affordable housing. And, you know, I appreciate FACE Maui in
supporting that particular 50 acres to created affordable housing. You know I've been on this
Council for nine and a half years, and in that nine and a half years, yeah, we've heard a lot about,
you know, developers promising affordable housing. But in my...for me, affordable housing
was provided when I first joined this County, when we first joined this County. We created
affordable housing for the seniors. We created affordable housing for this community. And like
you say, enforcement is a big issue, and as we move forward on some of the projects that we
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approve, we putting deadlines that if you don't build within a specific number of years, you start
all over again. That's a way, you know, we get developers to jump on the affordable housing
piece. Yeah, you right, we need to put in conditions so that the homes that they promise are built
as promised. So again, you know, thank you for your group in trying to help Maui County create
affordable housing. I appreciate that. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for Mr. Franco? Seeing none, Mr. Franco, thank you.
MR. FRANCO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And I want to echo what Mr. Pontanilla said, and that is we need to put some time
limits on these entitlements. If not, you come back and explain to us what's going on. We've
got to do something, but I don't want that to be a barrier. What has happened in the past, we
should look forward and try to fix it. Our next testifier is Chad Fukunaga, and Mr. Fukunaga
will be followed by Susan Moikeha.
MR. FUKUNAGA: Good afternoon, Chairman Baisa and the General Plan Committee members. Our
community planning...oh, I'm sorry, my name is Chad Fukunaga and I work for Kaanapali Land
Management Corp. I'm testifying in favor of Wainee Village. Our community planning group
has been meeting since 2003. I started with Kaanapali in 2005. Prior to starting with KLMC,
my knowledge of community groups and developers working together was always adversarial.
So I was pleasantly surprised to find that was completely not the case. The needs and wants of
each parties were discussed, and mutual respect was in place that allowed for a give and take and
the resultant master plan that everyone was proud to endorse. In 2006, the America Planning
Association bestowed an award to the group for their planning efforts towards Wainee
community. I'd like to read part of it. It says, the jury loves the innovative use of community
workgroups organized around specific plan subject, land use infrastructure, development, fast
track priorities, and communication. They also appreciate the array of professional expertise that
was made available to community members for consultation and the emphasis placed on
educating participants about new planning tools such as smart growth so that they could be
meaningfully addressed in the plan. The resulting plan is exemplary in demonstrating the value
of planning both as a product and as a process for building consensus among public agencies,
private developers, and the community. Developers committed to doing plans right rather than
quickly will find that...find the Wainee Community Master Plan to be an excellent model. We
feel that the Wainee Community Plan should be included in the Maui Island General Plan in its
entirety. To only include small portions of the plan is not a feasible option. As a prior testimony
stated, it throws the entire master plan out of balance. The area in darker color is the area that
was master planned by the community. And I think that the latest draft I seen included...let me
point out some references here. Okay. So this is the existing park area right here, the swimming
pool here, the West Maui Resource Center is here. I think the latest draft I saw included a little
portion over here and this area. This is Lahainaluna up here. It included this area. But what it
doesn't include is areas for open space, areas for parks, areas for drainage, and again, it just
throws it out of balance. You can't really develop small pockets of a master planned community.
Also, we've been involved with the Kahua Street extension project --73-
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MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. FUKUNAGA: --formerly known as the Mill Street project. And to date I don't know of any
funding sources available for construction of that project. And it very likely will come down to
the adjacent landowner developing that portion, and that would probably be the Wainee project.
And that would serve as a regional connection between the resource center, the parks to the
I,ahainaluna area. And if you look at the makai side of the highway, you have Wainee Street and
Front Street to service as a north-south collector. There's nothing mauka of the highway, so that
that roadway is needed.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Fukunaga, we need to wrap it up, please.
MR. FUKUNAGA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Sorry, real quick following up on your last comments
about the bypass, the Kahua. So MECO substation has been...I know that was a little issue,
right, being that it runs directly into it.
MR. FUKUNAGA: No, it...well we would...it does serve as somewhat of an impediment, but we've
always designed for the roadway to just come just under it. We would like it to be a little further
mauka. It makes sense for it to be, you know, further away from Honoapiilani Highway, but
when we met with Maui Electric, they threw out a number, it was like 13 million to relocate their
substation. That's not really doable.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much. Our next testifier will be Susan Moikeha, and
Ms. Moikeha will be followed by Frank Sylva. Good afternoon.
MS. MOIKEHA: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa and Committee members. And thank you for the
opportunity to testify. My name is Susan Moikeha and I did serve on the GPAC through the
formal review of the General Plan and especially the Maui Island Plan. And I was also a part of
the ordinance, the developing of the ordinance for this direction that we're...this process that
we're in. I'm going to save those comments for another day 'cause I really think you need to
reevaluate that whole ordinance. But I was part of that community process. I was also formerly
a Planning Commissioner when it was adopted, and our recommendation was given to the
Council on that. I'd like to begin by saying that good planning includes town centers. And let
me stop for a second. I'm not a planner. I have no expertise. I'm just a person in the community
that has had some volunteer experience that has brought me to this place where I'm sharing what
I've experienced. And in my opinion, good planning includes town centers, mixed use,
affordable homes, schools, walkable communities, parks, open space, internal roadways that
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deter traffic congestion, a component of rural, a component of agriculture, addressing projects'
impacts as well as regional impacts, and then most important, it preserves the Hawaiian culture.
These planning terms require the need for action and often relate to codes, entitlement processes
under Federal, state, and county governments. As decision makers you will determine the Urban
and Rural Boundaries as dictated by this ordinance, and you will come from it...and from it will
come a plan that is realized through a vision. While the planning terms I mentioned are more
understandable on an intellectual plane, often we miss the opportunity to understand on a
spiritual plane, and many of you may not even understand what I'm talking about. And what I
am referencing is the spiritualness of the land. The closest planning term that I can relate to this
that I've heard is the sense of place, but it's so much more than a sense of place. When a
developer or landowner has a connection to the land, not just the project, they will have a deeper
understanding of what needs to be done to respect it, to nourish it, and preserve it. And as I read
this, I'm saying to myself this is a responsibility, a kuleana of all of us. They need to see it and
feel it and have a multisensory experience. See it from the ocean, see it from the flatlands, see it
from the mountains. Walk it, hike it, swim it, fly it...over it. It's a natural process to understand
the connection to the land and the Hawaiians understood that, and it is their culture that we are
embracing. It's simple, yet many of us do not understand or grasp it. The connection between
the human and the land, and as again I said already the Hawaiians understood it and we see it in
their culture. I am a Hawaiian. I'm not a culture practitioner. I don't know the protocols, I don't
even speak the language, but I have a Hawaiian mother that gave birth to me and my siblings.
And I have grandparents that gave birth to her, 17 children, and my cultural understanding comes
from living the values that my mother taught not here but in a place in upstate New York. And as
my mother returned to these islands 17 years later after leaving, she was able to introduce us to
our Hawaiian culture and family here and has brought great understanding to me of the
spiritualness of the land and how important it is. This connection I think is important because as
I experienced in the Planning Commission and I'd go to look at EA's and EIS's, the first thing I'd
turn to is the land use history given by the people that lived there. And you could not help but
not feel the spirit of what they were talking about and how the important the land was to them -MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MS. MOIKEHA: --in a spiritual sense. Your decision making today is not about mitigating projects,
you have processes for that. Your decisions today are not about deciding whether or not a project
should be reduced because of those future mitigations. I think your decisions today are based on
what people value and you've heard that, and take those values and translate them into a new
way of how we're going to grow, a better way than we have in the past. All of those terms I
mentioned earlier about town centers and connectivity and all of that is important values that are
being expressed by people today through this process and will become the community plan
values of which we will judge exactly what we want specifically in the characteristics of these
new towns, old towns, or places that need to be corrected. I like what Ed Tanji said and I'll just
briefly paraphrase it and it's in the July 13, 2012, that is -MS. HAMMAN: Five minutes.
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MS. MOIKEHA: --County plans establish what's possible, population projections establish what's
probable, reality is what happens in the US economy and the extent to which we capital...which
capital will flow to development on Maui. I truly believe that there are more things than just the
technical studies about how we address where we want to plan, and I've mentioned some of
those here today. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Moikeha. Members, questions for Susan? Seeing none, thank you
very much. Before we continue, we're going to take a very short recess here. Five? Ten? Ten?
A five-minute recess. So the meeting is now in recess. And after we recess we'll be able to
complete, I think. If anyone else is thinking of testifying, would you please sign up so we can
judge our time requirements. The meeting is now in recess. .. . (gavel) .. .
RECESS:

3:01 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:15 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come back to order. We'd like to thank you
for that needed break. And we'll continue with testimony. Our next testifier is Frank Sylva, and
Mr. Sylva will be followed by Bill Frampton.
MR. SYLVA: Aloha, Chair Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
MR. SYLVA: And aloha, Council members. My name is Frank Sylva. I born and raised in West Maui,
and I'm here to support the Olowalu project for several reasons, number one, testifying in behalf
of my mom and myself My mom was born in Olowalu in 1914 when the population there,
according to my mom, was about seven to eight hundred people living in Olowalu. I asked
different people around the area, how many people really was living in Olowalu? I have
different figures, so I got...I had verified these figures from a historian Gail Ainsworth and
Katherine Smith, which both said they had more than seven and eight hundred people living in
Olowalu in the past. According to my Hawaiian mom there they had their own plantation sugar
mill, they had their own school, elementary school, post office, churches, and things of that
nature. When this subject came up, I asked my mom what she thought about the project, this and
that. To my surprise, my mom was 100 percent for it. She said when I was living in Olowalu
that was my best time of my...years in her life. Talk about her school in Olowalu, the church,
the many people live there, different nationalities, and she was all for the project. My mom is
still living and she asked me to come here and to represent her and say she's for the project. My
mom was born in Olowalu above the...if you know where the petroglyph at, my mom was born
in Olowalu in a mountain area above the petroglyph. And that's one reason, supporting my
morn, she want the project. For my reason is we need the affordable housing in West Maui badly
for my friends, family to have a home to raise their family and kids. The people in West Maui is
moving to Kihei, Wailuku, Kahului, different areas to raise their families and none...and very
few opportunities in Lahaina. So I'm not only for the Olowalu project but I'm also for 2020 so
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that our young generation can own a piece of property West Maui. Like I say, I born and raised
in West Maui. I don't want to drive to Kihei or Wailuku in my old age to visit my kids or
grandkids. Something in West Maui area be helpful. And our kids really need housing in West
Maui. I also support the 2020 because I feel that West Maui has been neglected for affordable
homes. And one reason, another reason 1 feel strongly that the Kaahui, Fujishiro, Rodrigues
family live on the land for more than 200 years, and they are welcoming people to come and join
them in the Olowalu area. Hele mai, come join us. How many different areas when people want
to move in, roadblock, hey don't come. We should give our ears a strong listening to what the
people live there for over 200 years, all the different families. My mom, her grand...my
grandparents lived Olowalu. It's, to me it's their call, they're from Olowalu.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. SYLVA: They're from that area. They're the genuine people. Here today I see people not from
West Maui speaking on behalf against the project. I think we should listen to people, families,
members there for more than 200 years. Listen to everybody but the Johnny-come-latelies, I
don't know, that's your decision. Thank you, and thank you for giving me this opportunity.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Sylva. Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none,
Mr. Sylva, thank you.
MR. SYLVA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Bill Frampton, and Mr. Frampton will be followed by Tom
Blackburn-Rodriguez. Mr. Rodriguez was the last person to sign up. If anyone else wants to
testify. please sign up now. Bill.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Good afternoon, Chair and Council members of the General Plan Committee.
My name is Bill Frampton and I'm here speaking on behalf of Olowalu Town LLC. Obviously
there has been a lot of testimony about Olowalu Town today and that's expected and justified,
and I think we should continue having that discussion. In 2005 my partner Dave Ward and
myself were given a very unique, once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to develop a small town at
Olowalu. The landowners had confidence in us and trusted us and we were grateful for that.
The workshop did not begin with a predetermined tent plan or gone in the backrooms and drawn
up a plan and then come out and share with people, instead it was different. We sent out 65,000
copies of a newspaper inviting people to come to Maui...I'm sorry, to come to our workshop.
Over 1,350 people participated in this planning event. It was fantastic. It was challenging.
People grilled us. People demanded answers about the reef, about highway infrastructure which
they should. Olowalu is an extremely beautiful, unique, and historic community. But in many
ways this is much larger than Olowalu, this discussion. This discussion is about the island of
Maui and are we sincere and are we serious about changing the way we grow. We talk about it,
the policy plans talk about it, but I question some of the maps. I still see sprawl. Dave Ward and
myself started Small Town Maui. For three years we hosted a radio show, and the whole purpose
of the radio show was to challenge the vision of this General Plan. We believe that if we're
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satisfied with the way we're growing and if we're satisfied with the same old, same old sprawl
and single-use developments and not mixed use and hooking up to old wastewater treatment

systems, then Olowalu does not make sense. We're not part of that program. If you are sincere
about this change and you want to go to small town living, small compact decentralized
treatment plants, retaining Maui's character, then we believe that Olowalu does make sense. As
it comes to the reefs. this is...would be absolutely foolish or absurd for us or asinine to think that
Olowalu is not unique and special. Those reefs are wonderful. I don't think we need studies...as
many studies that have been done to tell us that. The studies are great to have but we know
they"re wonderful which is why we need to work together to make sure it's done right. We
believe that our storm water management plans, our wastewater treatment plans, and the ways
that we capture storm water runoff instead of letting it run into the ocean, there are ways to
address this. Earlier a comment was made by Councilmember Pontanilla whether folks had
come to meet with us. That's been sort of mixed. Several years ago someone who did come to
the workshop and heavily participated was the late Mr. Ed Lindsey, who I was just sharing with
his family how impacting he was to this overall process. One thing he did help us do was come
together with the Maui Nui Marine Resource Council. We wanted to have more meetings, they
haven't happened; however, I believe they can happen again and start back up. And then
one...just a couple last comments would be, again, we believe Olowalu's appropriate because it's
always been a place to live. People have always desired to be there, pre-western contact through
the plantation days.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: As long as it's done right we believe it can be a good community. And
can...1'11 wrap it up with that. And, Chair, I'll acknowledge that later on when you do get into
the maps and the more detailed components of the plan, we'll certainly be here. And if there are
more detailed questions we'd gladly share whatever we can.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Mr. Frampton? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Hi, Bill, nice to see you. And 1 asked a question
and it was in regards to the church and Hinano addressed it in regards to having some 300 grand
left by the Fujishiro's or some sort.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I believe talking to you a while back and that I believe Pioneer
Mill in the day accidently burnt down the church.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so the remnants are still there, and they had promised at the
time to rebuild it. So my question to you was as the ownership of the land and if you're going to
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carry forward that promise. So now I'm hearing yourselves as developers are not a part of
helping with permitting and then the church themselves are forking out the money to rebuild.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Yeah. Elle, that...your history is correct. I believe it was the late 1920s, I
don't know exactly when the fire from the burning of the sugar cane did burn that roof down. At
that time, that company did commit to rebuild. That didn't happen. Ownership changed several
times. Where we are right now in this position is we're not the owners. Dave and I are not the
landowners of today so we don't have this authority to go and rebuild the church. If we become
the developers...we will become the developers if this is approved, we're absolutely committed
to working with that family and making sure a church happens. That family is a key cornerstone
of this community. That family is...I can't articulate in words what they've meant to us, but to
see them have that church and bring back the celebrations, the spiritual celebrations that they
deserve is something we're committed to doing. My company has volunteered to do whatever
we can to make it happen.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And one follow-up, Chair, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And so my other question is the other families that
aren't here today. The other families that I hear from, and I guess they're just to the point where
they're just upset. They can't, I don't know, fathom being in the same room with you or
whoever. But the Nahooikaika's, Nahina's, the Yap's and what have you, those...that end, you
know, just below with...just below the Olowalu Reserve and that particular family. I just need
comments -MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --because I hear them -MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Sure, sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yet they don't have the draw or the...1 don't know, the will to
want to come here and say what they gotta say because they're that upset about things.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: I've heard differently. I'd respectfully note that I've heard differently. I met
with before we ever even started this process, with Daniel Nahina. We sat down, he brought me
rock salt from Niihau as a gift and an offering, and he shared fantastic comments to keep in mind
as we planned based upon the information that his mother Katie Nahina had shared with him.
That was one of the first folks we went to to speak with. The Nahooikaika family have been
fantastic to us. Aunty Tillie Nahooikaika who passed away sadly in 2010, in June of 2010. I
don't know if you weren't there but she drove across the island to the Kaunoa Senior Center to
come and testify in support of our project, and she went up to the stand, it was the first time her
family told me that she had ever testified in public and it was beautiful. And she personally gave
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me her word how much she supported the project. She came to our meetings, so the meetings
you were talking about, she was at the church meetings, she was at the manager house. And then
her granddaughter Jessica because of the work that we did to bring them back to their land after
the fire in 2007 when they were left without home, we worked tirelessly to bring them back to
that land. We did so, and I committed to Aunty Tillie that we'd take care of that family. It's a
large family. They have a 4,000 square foot piece of land. There's only one little home on there.
They want to return to the land, we want to give them that opportunity of returning to the land.
And I met with them about two and...about three months ago, I sat down on a Sunday and we
had a potluck with them, and you can check with them yourself, Councilmember Cochran, to
make sure you hear that from your own ears. What they shared with me was what can we do to
help take this...get the project approved.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you for sharing that.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Yeah, no problem.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Thank you for asking.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Frampton, for being here. Thank
you for letting me know that Uncle Ed was pretty involved in your development. Like I asked
Ms. Hannah Bernard in regards to working with you folks or meet with you folks, I know the
process right now is trying to identify the Urban Growth Boundary for Olowalu. and should this
happen for your development or your project, are you open to meeting with Hannah Bernard's
group?
What you just explained
Certainly, Councilmember Pontanilla.
MR. BILL FRAMPTON:
was...is...that is correct. We're here from a General Plan level asking the question. is Olowalu
an appropriate location for a small town, small-scale community. If we are lucky and blessed to
be placed on those maps, the next step is to continue to go to the State Land Use Commission,
the County Council for zoning, much more detail orientated. Comments were raised earlier
about there's not enough detail in the plan, well it's a general plan. Meeting with the Maui Nui
Marine Resource Council when Uncle Ed approached me and asked me would we meet, it was
certainly. I had hoped we would continue to do so, that didn't happen. But moving forward, it
has to happen. Just like earlier testimonies were meant, the manta ray, stingray, the sharks,
we've got to be meeting and we gotta hopefully be working together.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Frampton, thank you.
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MR. BILL FRAMPTON: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, and we have one more testifier
after Mr. Rodriguez and that is Ed Lindsey.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Chairman Baisa and Members of the General Plan Committee for
the Council, thank you very much for the opportunity to testify before you today. I would like to
say that I am strongly in support of Olowalu Town. One of the reasons for that is because of the
affordable housing composition to it. The developers have indicated that they will meet their
commitment of 750 affordable homes which will be half the total of the homes that are built.
That's more than, again, more than 50 percent. Olowalu Town, I don't have to tell you, has
always been a town. If you got here five years ago or ten years ago, it was a place you drove
past, you drove through, probably speeding, or maybe you went, you did a little snorkeling, you
had a little fun on a Sunday and then you went back to, you know, Kihei or to Huelo or to
wherever, you know, you wanted to go back to. It wasn't your home, it was a place you visited
and it's a beautiful place, but it wasn't a sense of history that held you at Olowalu. Olowalu is
like a lot of towns, the factory closed. All right. The people moved away. It's not unlike a
rustbelt town in Michigan, you know, when the factory closes. And I just pose the question to
those who talk about Olowalu, are we to say to the people of Olowalu you can't have a town?
Your place is too pretty to have a town. I actually heard someone say you can move the town but
you can't move the reef. We're talking about human beings who have lived there for over 200
years. All right. Olowalu has always been a town, it wants to be a town, it's asking for the
opportunity to revitalize. The GPAC voted for it. The Planning Commission voted for it. I
know there are institutional biases in any organization, including our own Planning Department
with is staffed with outstanding people. But there are institutional biases, and it's very difficult
for an institution once it makes a choice, to back away from that choice, even if the people who
initially made that choice in my view failed in their duty to the people of Maui and then ran away
to another place and are doing the same thing probably there as well. We cannot let institutional
bias blind us to the fact that this community has existed for as long as Maui has existed, and it
wants a chance to grow again, to have children and schools, to have churches, businesses. Look
at the details when you get down to the zoning maps. Olowalu will bring affordable housing.
There are no injection wells, and perhaps we should remember the reminder not to have the sins
of the father visited upon the children. There have been a lot of mistakes made but we can do it
right. This is Maui, we have the capability to do it right. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you very much.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Thank you very much, and thank you for all your hard work.
CHAIR BAISA: Our last testifier that signed up is Edwin Lindsey. Anybody else who'd like to testify,
please sign up immediately. Good afternoon, Mr. Lindsey.
MR. LINDSEY: Aloha. Aloha, Chairwoman and Council members. My name's Edwin Lindsey, most
of you know me as Ekolu. I'm testifying here in support, on behalf of myself in support of
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Kaanapali 2020. Being a part of that organization for the last three years has been a wonderful
experience, and having the community devise the plan is very important to pass through as is,
with minimal changes. If there is a change, it should be discussed with 2020, because everything
there is for a reason and Hans will let you know that.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. LINDSEY: The other thing I wanted to speak about is in development and in particular we had
some up-zoning questions this morning. As we move forward with any type of development,
zoning is a key issue in this. Now once we up-zoning, we start increasing density. I've been a
real estate appraiser for almost 25 years, so I have seen the results of the Changes in Zoning
increase in density and increase in taxing of the resources. So I have all kinds of comments and
suggestions I can give to you at a further date. I don't think this is the right time for that. But
one of the things is when you change these zonings I'd like to have the loopholes closed for CPR
development. I have...I see people building detached garages, changing that into dwellings in
Agricultural zones. I see barns on plans that are really detached dwellings. Underneath is
storage but it's another dwelling. It's easier to take care of people than it is to grow agriculture,
you make more money that way. So they found all these loopholes. I see agricultural rooms that
are changed into another room or a detached or a attached unit. So they found their ways around
this and there needs to be some teeth to stop that. It's really disheartening for me to see that.
And ifs not... it's the people who have the money to do it and so those are the ones that become
really accountable for their actions, and I would like to see some teeth put in there. I'd like to
speak a little bit about Olowalu. It was brought up that my dad was in support of that. Yes, he
was. I have some concerns. I hear the community members, the people from this area from
Olowalu speak very highly of it, and I think they have some very good ideas and concepts. I
understand some of it but I don't know all the details of it. So I know the mitigation of sediment
controls and storm runoff waters have been done elsewhere, but it would be the first time in
Hawaii. So, yes, this will be a project for them to take a look at as a model for the rest of the
State perhaps. But I do want to see--in the words of my dad--I want to see their feet held to the
fire should something go wrong, and that's very important for them. And I know their heart is
there but I'd like to make sure that the accountability is there as well, and close all the loopholes
for increasing of development. A lot of parks are being created out there. Can the County take
care of the parks? Perhaps the community needs to take care of the parks themselves and create
a sense of place. I heard that all the time. Aunty Roselle hates that. Why create a sense of place
if we're already the place. Okay. But I understand what you're saying. Just be careful when
you're around her. Hinano referenced you need to hanai the area, true, but you also need to
malama that area to take care of it properly. So I'd like to hold these developers accountable for
what they do, and the reef is important because that's where we came from. So the reef was
there hundreds of thousands of years before people showed up. We need to take care of those
things that cannot speak. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ekolu. Appreciate it. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And aloha, nice to see you, Ekolu.
MR. LINDSEY: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know you've been involved with Kaanapali 2020 so you said that
you wanted it passed as is. I mean the whole, entire thing which includes what, Puukolii Villages
and Wainee Villages?
MR. LINDSEY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so were you there with the meeting I think happened a
couple months ago with this Planning...our Planning Department that spoke about the -MR. LINDSEY: Changes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --compromise and I guess the change -MR. LINDSEY: No, I was...I wasn't.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to where we are today now?
MR. LINDSEY: No, I wasn't at that meeting. I had missed that meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I just, yeah, wanted to get your take on that, but okay.
Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Ekolu, thank you.
MR. LINDSEY: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to provide public testimony this
afternoon? Members, I see no one coming forward, so without objection, the Chair would like to
close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed. Chair would like to inform you
that I counted 61 testifiers, and that's a tremendous out, you know, show from the community.
And I want to thank all of the testifiers very, very much. We are now ready to get started on
deliberations, Members, and what we would like to do to complete our afternoon here is to
receive the PowerPoint presentation on the Directed Growth Strategy for West Maui from the
Planning Department. Do we need a few minutes or are we ready to go?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, just a few minutes.
CHAIR BA1SA: Okay. We're going to recess for a couple minutes. Please do not go very far because
we want to get into this. Meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel) .. .
RECESS:

3:40 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:43 p.m.
CHAIR BA1SA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Before we begin with the
presentation, Members, the Chair would like to inform you so that you can take care of your
personal calendars--I know how it is, I've been trying to play with mine too--that we will be
adjourning at the end of today. It's...schedules are just really, really tight and we can't do what
we were hoping to do. So thank you. Okay, Planning. If, Mr. Summers, if you'd go ahead.
MR. SUMMERS: (PowerPoint Presentation) Thank you. A quick presentation on the West Maui
Directed Growth Strategy. Our presentations are intended to help inform the public of the
process that we've used to develop the Directed Growth Strategy with the community for each
region of the island. So we'll cover a quick background piece on the West Maui Directed
Growth Strategy. We'll talk about some of the challenges and opportunities in the region. We'll
give a quick overview of the rationale for how the Directed Growth Boundaries are drawn, and
we'll talk about some of the key differences between the GPAC, Planning Commission, and
Planning Department versions of the Directed Growth Strategy. We're on the fifth region that
we're looking at. We've been able to get through Wailuku-Kahului on our first review, KiheiMakena, Makawao-Pukalani-Kula, and Paia-Haiku. So here we lie in West Maui and that'll be
followed by Hana. Okay. If you look at the region, if you look at the West Maui area, the area
has roughly 22,000 residents according to the 2010 Census. So we've seen a fair amount of
growth in the area. The West Maui region has been one of the fastest growing areas on Maui and
is geographically isolated from the rest of the island. During emergencies, residents and visitors
can become dangerously cut off from the rest of the island. So this is something that we really
focused on during the development of this plan. And when you look at the existing settlements
in Ukumehame, Olowalu, Lahaina, as well as the broad hand of settlement between Kaanapali
and Kapalua, this isolation factor becomes very important. Let's say that when you look at the
area, one of the things that's really quite striking is the really unique backdrop of the West Maui
Mountains to the shoreline and the rest of the area. The region's visitor industry is a major
source of employment with significant jobs generated in the resort destination areas of Kaanapali
and Kapalua, as well as Lahaina Town. Historic Lahaina Town serves as the region's visitor,
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service, commercial, and residential center. The region has a vast array of cultural, historic,
environmental, and scenic resources that strengthen not only West Maui residents' lifestyle but
the whole island. If you look at some of the challenges and opportunities, 1 spoke a little bit
about regional isolation in the area, affordable housing, self-sufficiency, auto dependency, traffic
congestion, sea level rise, tsunami inundation, water quality, and coral reefs, so all of these issues
have been touched on in the testimony that we've heard today. West Maui's visitor industry is a
significant source of jobs and economic activity for the island; however, the region lacks housing
for employees. As the region grows, there's an opportunity, a real opportunity to develop
workforce housing and services near existing employment centers to create more self-sufficient
and sustainable communities. Highway mobility is a huge issue as well as traffic congestion in
the area. Efficient land use patterns, bicycle and pedestrian pathways, additional public
transportation, and the development of alternative travel routes provide real opportunities to help
address this. Throughout West Maui, a significant amount of development has occurred along
the coastline in areas that are threatened by tsunami inundation and sea level rise. Future
planning must carefully consider these threats, as I'd noted. In addition, several times a year we
see brush fires, forest fires that close the highway which threatens lives and property. Over the
last five decades we've seen rapid growth and development along the shoreline, and this
development has translated into non-point source pollution that has degraded some of the areas'
coral reefs. Looking at the historical evolution in the West Maui area. again, 1933 sugar cane
cultivation was the primary economic base for the area. Plantation camps were scattered
throughout the cane fields, had the bustling port of Lahaina. Lahaina was and still is the center
of commerce and entertainment in West Maui. You can see that most of those camps were up
mauka interspersed in the cane fields. And the footprint of Lahaina Town itself is still relatively
small. Here we can start to see some of the smaller camps by 1955 start to shift and be...really
start to see the beginning of the transition from a plantation economy to more of a visitor-based
economy and land use pattern. West Maui's settlement patterns dramatically changed as a result
of this. In 1961 the concept of the resort destination area became a reality with the development
of Kaanapali. Shortly after the development of Kaanapali, Lahaina Historic District 1 was
created, and in 1967 Lahaina Historic District 2 was created. So these historic districts as well as
the NHL designation were a very important part of the planning for the area in this time, as well
as the broader planning for the growth of the resort industry. By 1978 this policy shift was a real
debate that occurred in the '50s and '60s in order to push this transition to a new economic base.
You started to see that, 1978 play out on the landscape. So you'll see that most of the camps,
Puukolii Village has really...the footprint of that camp, a very large camp has shrinked [sic]
down quite a bit. Most of the camps by this time have disappeared. And you see that Kaanapali
Resort is now being developed, and most of the footprint of Lahaina is developed by 1978. By
2004 you start to see a fair amount of change in the landscape. You'll see continued
development occurring at Kaanapali, but you start to see some of the agricultural subdivisions in
Launiupoko and elsewhere that resulted after Pioneer Mill and AMFAC liquidated their land
holdings. So that brings us to present. We've more recently had the closing of pineapple
operations on the West Side. So with the loss of that plantation agriculture we're seeing
significant shifts in land ownership and proposals for future land use. Again, just keying back to
regional framework themes, this is important. West Maui relates...the Growth Boundaries relate
directly to this, these four themes. Theme one, limit development in Northwest and East Maui.
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You'll see how we've done that in the Directed Growth Strategy. Theme two, protect Maui's
agricultural resource lands, especially prime ag lands in Central, West, and Upcountry, Maui.
Theme three, a very important one woven throughout the document, direct growth to areas
proximate to existing employment centers, where infrastructure and public facility capacity can
be cost effectively provided, and where the best chance, you have the best chance of providing
affordable housing. Theme four, within the Urban Growth Boundaries, try to foster livable,
mixed-use communities and note again, keep the country country. So let's see how that plays out
conceptually. If you look at the West Maui strategy, we're trying to take growth and frame it as
an opportunity, and at the same time, avoid risks wherever we can. So we think that if by
looking at the region and by working with the community that there's some real opportunity to
bring resident housing and services to existing employment centers and strengthen some of our
existing communities. We have Lahaina Town and Kaanapali and the Kapalua area where we
have large employment bases without sufficient workforce housing. So the idea was in looking
at building a complete community, it's always much more difficult to create the economic base
and much easier to bring services and housing to those economic employment centers. So we
think looking at the demand for housing in the area that by bringing housing to Lahaina Town
proper as well as Kaanapali, as well as Kapalua, we can strengthen those communities and help
meet our workforce housing needs. We've also got in the Directed Growth Strategy some areas
that are proposed for infill development. That's typically planners will look to those
opportunities first. And there's a big emphasis in the plan on keeping the country country and
protecting our scenic and coastal resources to the east area of the community plan region. If you
look at the existing and proposed projects for the area, we've got several projects that are fully
entitled. Kapalua Mauka project, roughly 690 units, currently fully entitled with essentially no
buildout yet. Kapalua Project District I in the existing West Maui Community Plan provides for
900 units. Our estimate is that buildout is about 25 percent. Pulelehua was a project that was
proposed in the draft Maui Island Plan. It's since secured all of its entitlements. So that's a
committed project with capacity for roughly 1,150 units. We have Honokowai DHHI, project
that's...their plans have called for about 1,250 units. Zero percent buildout on that project at this
point. We have additional areas that are fully entitled in this area. The Puukolii Village project
has the capacity for about 940 units. We have several other smaller projects that all together
would allot for about 470 additional units. And then looking at the vacant lands for the area, we
anticipate that roughly 558 [sic] additional units could be constructed in those areas. There's
been 79 units roughly built, so that's about 509 units left. If you look at the growth area projects
we like to call our planned growth areas, staff has always tried to not think about what's been
proposed for the project. It could be a fire station, it could be a school or any specific use. Our
focus and we've always encouraged the GPAC and the Planning Commission to do this as well is
to look at the location and make identification of Growth Boundaries really based on locational
factors like access to infrastructure, employment, and the like. So this slide depicts three of
those areas that are included in the draft plan. Kaanapali 2020, we had broad-based support for
this project, roughly 1,800 units. Lahaina Town North, this is the Village of Leialii project. This
is the area that would come in below the bypass. The applicant did mention in their testimony
that they would like this additional area included which would be...comport with phase one of
their proposal. As well as Lahaina Town South, we included a portion of that which is more
commonly known as Wainee Village. Lahaina Town Infill and Kahoma would provide for 282
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additional units. So all together if you take all of these projects that are in the plan, the
committed projects, those projects that are fully entitled as well as what's proposed in the draft
Island Plan, one would have roughly 8.000, over 8,500 units that could be built at buildout. We
do have several planned protection areas in the document. One of the ones that came to surface
early in the process was Honolua Bay/Lipoa Point. The goal of the Honolua/Lipoa Point
Preservation Area is to preserve in perpetuity approximately 255 acres located at Lipoa Point and
Honolua Bay, including the adjacent shoreline areas to ensure adequate resource for permanent
management, to conserve sensitive, cultural, historical, and environmental areas, protect
shoreline resources, and manage public assets. In recent years, Honolua Bay and surrounding
coastal areas have been severely stressed from non-point source pollution resulting from upland
development and a degraded watershed. So we've seen several recent scientific studies that have
shown this. We received a lot of testimony during the GPAC process. Earlier in the process,
Lipoa Point was proposed for a development. We had a huge outcry from the community in
those early GPAC meetings, and that was the genesis of this protected area. We have a second
proposed protection area as part of the Kaanapali 2020 project. We're calling it a park and open
space network that would be integrated into that project. The park and open space network is
envisioned as a regional recreational area comprised of both active and passive park uses for
public use, including a network of pedestrian and bicycle pathways. The project had originally
included a golf course, and the community had expressed some concerns about that and wanted
parks and open space that could be more broadly enjoyed by a larger segment of the community.
So the emphasis changed to more of this network of parks and open space. These areas can also
help with absorbing wastewater and the like, so it's an important piece of the fabric of a project
like this. Mokuula was identified as a, of island-wide, Statewide significance, and identified as a
protection area in the plan. Mokuula was an island cited on a seven-acre spring-fed freshwater
pond. It was established sometime in the 1500s by Piilani as a royal compound from which he
ruled United Kingdom of Maui. This sacred island was also home of King Kamehameha III
from 1837 to 1845. This is a sacred, sacred place for the people of Hawaii. The 1.8 acre makai
portion of the property adjacent to the ocean, encompasses the existing Kamehameha Park, and
it's currently under the management of the County Parks and Recreation Department. We also
have the Pali to Puamana project identified as an important protection area for the region. It's
envisioned as a series of passive and active recreational areas that tie together the existing beach
parks between Papalaua Wayside Park and Puamana Beach Park. The creation of this eight-mile
long coastal park and open space resource is a byproduct of a visionary effort to realign the
highway mauka. Again, a lot of opportunities here, a long-term project with a long-term
implementation plan. Looking at the...at this table, we've got a table that compares the major
proposals in the plan against the decisions made by the various review bodies. Starting with
Map W-1 , the column on the far left is the map referenced in the document, followed by the
specific project or issued name, the review body, and our comments. The HonolualLipoa Point
Preservation Area, broad support through all the process for that. The original GPAC map did
not actually include the IIonolua Bay area on the map, so that's why it's not reflected there. But
we did catch that and had that addressed with the Planning Commission. Plantation Estates Ag
Subdivision is proposed to be in a Rural Growth Boundary. This is really intended to recognize
the rural residential nature of an existing Ag subdivision. Kaanapali 2020, again, I think of all
the projects that we've seen through this process and the areas that are proposed, we've had the
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most support for this area. And there's a real opportunity again to strengthen an existing

community with relatively low risk in terms of spillover effects to environmental resources if it's
done correctly. so that's reflected in the draft plan. Kaanapali park and open space came in later
in the plan. It's reflected in the Planning Department's draft as a result of the change from a golf
course to a park and open space network. If you look at the Villages of Leialii project, HHITDC,
we did have portions of that project included in all four drafts. There was concern expressed
about the ceded land issue during the review process, so the Department actually reduced the size
of the area in response to that. If you look at the geography of the area and their location as it
relates to employment opportunities, existing infrastructure, it makes a lot of sense from just a
pure planning perspective. The legal issues, there has been some resolution since the project was
reviewed by GPAC and Planning Commission, but it would require a leasehold sale of the
houses or a two-thirds vote of the Legislature, as we understand it, to sell in fee simple.
Mokuula, again brought in by the Planning Department in 2010 and carried over in 2012.
Lahaina Town South is Wainee Village. We did have broad support for this project throughout
the planning process. Looking at the different areas, we had so many different projects
proposed, including several by the Kaanapali Land Company, so we did discuss the project with
the representatives to see if there was a way that we could reduce the size of that project to help
us provide more equilibrium between the amount of housing we're providing and the demand for
housing in the area. And we did get some information that the drainage improvements for that
project, for the more eastern portion of the project could take up to a decade to implement. So
that's, that was based on some meetings a few years ago. Maybe things have changed, but that
was the rationale for reducing the footprint of that project. Next slide. Lahaina Infill project,
we've had broad support for this, and it is represented in the existing community plan to do
something with the Weinberg property. It makes a lot of sense from a land use perspective, close
to jobs and services. Likewise with the Kahoma area project. We did recognize the Launiupoko
Ag Subdivision as a Rural Growth boundary to recognize the rural nature of that particular area.
Olowalu Town was supported by the General Plan Advisory Committee and the Planning
Commission. It was not included in the Department's draft in 2010 or 2012 primarily because
the Department felt that we could meet the needs of West Maui in areas that had employment,
had infrastructure. There was less public concern expressed about some of these other areas, and
there was less risk to some of the natural resources in the area. So it was really a process of
evaluating all of the different areas and trying to meet the housing needs in areas that would be
efficient and avoid risk. Part of the Puamana project was supported by all four review bodies as
a way to address recreational and transportation needs for the area. And again, directed growth
pitfalls. For West Maui, West Maui is a tough area, and a lot of that gets back to the historical
evolution of land use, more specifically the...when plantation agriculture, sugar cane cultivation,
and pineapple were closed out in recent decades. With the liquidation of those lands we've got
many, many huis that have picked up properties and are proposing projects for the area. So it's a
tough one because we have a lot of very fine projects being proposed. And for us it was
difficult--that is the staff--reviewing those areas and trying to come up with recommendations
that we felt met good planning principles. Again, the community conflict. If we can avoid
development in areas with sensitive resources, that's a good thing to do because when one
doesn't do that, the process tends to get sticky later in the process. So with that we're happy to
answer any questions that the Members might have.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Summers. Members, questions? I'll let Mr. White go first,
and then you, Mr. Pontanilla. I have a feeling we'll have a lot of questions. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If you could bring up the map that shows the largest portion that you
can of the West Maui section. That's probably close enough. One of my concerns is that as
we...as you mentioned, HHFDC is asking for that part to be added. One of my concerns is that a
lot of what we have done in West Maui is create things that like in Launiupoko and in
Ukumehame and some degree Olowalu--but not that much yet--we've created fingers that don't
connect at a higher level. So everything that is built uphill from the main highway feeds directly
back into it, and this kind of thing seems to me to add a bit to that. As we're planning this, the
growth in these areas, to what degree are we planning not just the bypass but additional
interconnections so we don't have all this growth here feeding back down into Kaanapali and
jamming up the existing roadways?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning.
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, as we continue through this, we will be showing the, you know, different
maps of infrastructure. We have the roadways, like the Lahaina Bypass available to us, so you
can see how they all will interconnect. We're not...I share Member White's concern that...1
mean it's sort of like development is often like a popsicle, you know, it just connects down to one
roadway and it... that's part of the reason why we have the troubles we do today.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: And, Madam Chair, I will, as we go through the projects I'll have some comments for
you.
,

CHAIR BAISA: All right, thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. One of the slides on the major
differences showed part of a golf course I think it was. Let's see. Kaanapali, Kaanapali,
Kaanapali. The one on the right.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Sixteen-hole golf course.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, the 16-hole golf course. Sixteen or 18 by the way'?
Sixteen. Eighteen. Okay. I'm trying to read this thing. Kaanapali 2020 originally proposed
at...yeah, okay. So as far as the golf course, it's not going to be included in the Kaanapali 2020?
MR. SUMMERS: That's our understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. As far as the present golf course, Kaanapali North and
Kaanapali South, Kai and forgot the other one. Those will still remain as is?
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: That is our understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It will remain the same?
MR. SUMMERS: That's our understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. I was wondering because of the zoning for those golf
course and the owners of the golf course caught my interest. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. In response to Mr. Pontanilla's question, I don't think we
have any guarantees that the golf courses will remain, because they're owned by the Employees'
Retirement System and they have responsibility, a fiduciary responsibility to make the most of
that investment. So I don't know that it makes sense to say you can't have any more golf courses
when the golf course that are down there in Kaanapali may be consolidated to some degree. And
I don't know what their plans are but I don't think it's appropriate for us to say nothing's going to
happen to them as they stand now.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. You're correct. Earlier they had discussed possibly selling them. Any
other questions for Planning Department from the Members at this point? Seeing none, it
appears that this Committee has completed its work for today. Is there anything else that...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, one more question.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know with all of the proposed, not proposed but including
within the Lahaina Town area, I look at, you know, like Mr. White had indicated, I'm looking at
the congestion within the town itself. And when you look at a project like...not Launiupoko but
Olowalu Town, you can create less density in Lahaina Town and less traffic congestion within
Lahaina Town and, you know, relocating some of the workforce away from the center of
Lahaina. My two cents.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything further? Seeing nothing further to come before the Committee, Chair would
like to thank everybody for their hard work today, thank the public for hours of testimony. And
unfortunately we will have to adjourn this meeting. And our next meeting is scheduled for
August, 2 nd , Ms. Hamman?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Madam Chair, that's correct.
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CHAIR BAISA: And that would be our regular Committee meeting, so it'll be at 1:30 in the afternoon
on a Thursday. And without further business, the Chair will now adjourn this meeting. Meeting
is adjourned. ... (gavel) ..
ADJOURN: 4:14 p.m.
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